University of Central Florida STARS

**Electronic Theses and Dissertations** 

2017

# A Comparison of Final Grade Outcomes of Veterans Enrolled in English I Through Online and Face-to-Face Instructional Modalities at a Public Four-Year College

Thomas Hoke University of Central Florida

Part of the Educational Leadership Commons Find similar works at: https://stars.library.ucf.edu/etd University of Central Florida Libraries http://library.ucf.edu

This Doctoral Dissertation (Open Access) is brought to you for free and open access by STARS. It has been accepted for inclusion in Electronic Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of STARS. For more information, please contact STARS@ucf.edu.

#### **STARS Citation**

Hoke, Thomas, "A Comparison of Final Grade Outcomes of Veterans Enrolled in English I Through Online and Face-to-Face Instructional Modalities at a Public Four-Year College" (2017). *Electronic Theses and Dissertations*. 5460.

https://stars.library.ucf.edu/etd/5460

# A COMPARISON OF FINAL GRADE OUTCOMES OF VETERANS ENROLLED IN ENGLISH I THROUGH ONLINE AND FACE-TO-FACE INSTRUCTIONAL MODALITIES AT A PUBLIC FOUR-YEAR COLLEGE

by

THOMAS M. HOKE B.A. New College of Florida, 2003 M.A. University of Central Florida, 2010

A dissertation submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Education in the Department of Child, Family and Community Sciences in the College of Education and Human Performance at the University of Central Florida Orlando, Florida

Spring Term 2017

Major Professor: Rosemarye Taylor

© 2017 Thomas M. Hoke

# ABSTRACT

Since the passing of the first GI Bill in 1945, the community college, now two-and-fouryear college, has provided access to veterans in pursuit of postsecondary education. As the college system has grown and expanded during the second half of the 20<sup>th</sup> Century, online learning has become increasingly important to the development of four-year colleges. Research into online learning has yet to reach an agreement on its effectiveness compared to traditional face-to-face instruction. Additionally, little research into the academic outcomes of veterans taking courses through use of the online instructional modality has been conducted.

To address this gap, the current study used the Theory of Student Integration (Tinto, 1975) and three research questions to explore these gaps. A quasi-experimental design was applied to investigate three research questions: (a) how do the academic outcomes of veterans, as measured by final grades, of veterans enrolled in an online version of English I (ENC 1101), compare with veterans enrolled in a face-to-face version of the same course with and without consideration of gender? (b) How do the academic outcomes, as measured by final grades, of veterans in both online and face-to-face versions of the course English I (ENC 1101) with and without consideration of gender? (c) What ability, if any, do instructional modality, veteran status, and age have in predicting final grade outcomes in the course English I (ENC 1101)?

Archival data were gathered from a public, four-year state college in Florida of final grade outcomes and student demographics for course ENC 1101 for academic years 2012-2013, 2013-2014, and 2014-2015. Demographic data included: (a) age, (b) veteran status, (c) gender, and (d) instructional modality. Participants examined for this study were veteran and

iii

nonveterans enrolled in the course English I (ENC 1101) in two instructional modalities: online (n = 2,080) and face-to-face (n = 17,415). Additionally, participants were examined as groups of veterans (n = 544) and nonveterans (n = 18,951).

Quantitative analysis utilizing independent samples *t*-tests of the archival data revealed that veterans earned statistically significant different final grade outcomes between the two instructional modalities t(55.65) = 2.18, p = .03. Veterans enrolled in the face-to-face version of ENC 1101 performed significantly better (M = 2.44, SD = 1.48) compared to veterans in the online version (M = 1.90, SD = 1.67). No significant differences were found when comparing final grade outcomes within gender across instructional modalities.

Independent samples *t*-tests of the data revealed no statistically significant differences between the final grade outcomes of veterans and nonveterans within the face-to-face, t(17,413) = 0.25, p = .80, or online instructional modality, t(2.078) = 0.94, p = 0.35. Statistically significant differences were found between male veterans and nonveterans within the face-toface modality, t(8,086) = -2.56, p = .01. Male veterans in the face-to-face instructional modality had statistically significant higher final grade outcomes (M = 2.48, SD = 1.47) compared to male nonveterans (M = 2.28, SD = 1.48). Additionally, statistically significant differences between female veterans and nonveterans within the face-to-face instructional modality were found, t(9,138) = 2.16, p = .03. The final grade outcomes of female nonveterans were significantly higher (M = 2.60, SD = 1.46) than those of female veterans (M = 2.30, SD = 1.50) in the face-toface modality. No statistically significant differences were comparing the final grade outcomes from the online modality of veterans and nonveterans by gender.

Multiple linear regressions were used to determine what relationship age, veteran status, and instructional modality had on final grade outcome. Analysis revealed that age and instructional modality were statistically significant in predicting final grade outcome, while veteran status was not, F(3, 19,491) = 85.07, p < .001. The model predicts that older students will earn higher final grade outcomes than younger student in the face-to-face instructional modality regardless of veteran status.

Throughout the 20<sup>th</sup> and 21<sup>st</sup> Centuries, the four-year college has continued to grow in both number and program offerings. This growth has helped the four-year college to remain a leading source of postsecondary educational opportunities for veterans. With the development of online learning technology in the late 20<sup>th</sup> Century, four-year colleges have utilized this new technology to provide opportunities to larger groups of students than they had previously been able to reach. However, the effectiveness of this instructional modality has yet to be fully ascertained when compared to face-to-face instruction, especially for veterans, a population that has demonstrated at-risk characteristics (Kasworm, 2005). The findings of this study provide implications for four-year college administrators, instructors, and educational researchers to continue working to support veterans as they enter higher education. For my family.

# ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I would like to begin by thanking my chair, Dr. Rosemarye Taylor. From my days in a Master's program through pursuing a doctorate, you have always been a source of wisdom and guidance. Without your support I would not be here today finishing this major project with a manuscript I am proud to have my name on. Thank you for the exemplars, the focus on promoting student achievement, and for always helping me keep sights set on finishing. I know that I am not the first to communicate gratitude to you for the work that you have and continue to do, however I feel that it needs to be said again. Thank you.

Additionally, I must extend my deep thanks to the rest of my committee, who helped me along this winding road. Dr. Lee Baldwin, thank you for providing me the chance to take my career in a new direction and for being there when it was ready for the next step. Dr. Thomas Cox, thank you for your knowledge and wit, both of which were invaluable throughout this process. Dr. Laura Ross, thank you for being willing to take on a new responsibility and help me explore how we can best serve veterans moving forward. Dr. Nancy Marshall, your course on Legal Issues in Higher Education (EDH 7405) was a highlight of my doctoral program and your insights into postsecondary education have been inspirational in my pursuit of this degree.

To my parents Don and Karol Hoke, who have always encouraged their three sons to live up to their potential in whatever endeavors they pursue. You both never doubted I would reach this point, even when I was young. Now I stand proud, ready to uphold the title of 'difficult'. To my brothers Matthew and Carson, you both set high bars when it came to accomplishments. Thank you both for being involved and asking me questions to help keep me motivated to finish.

vii

To my brother-from-another-mother David Rivera, you have been on this journey with me for a very, very long time and have seen the good, the bad, and the ugly. Thank you for making sure I didn't stop moving forward. I remain blessed to have you as the best friend anyone could ever ask for. To Bryan Hanshaw, the inspiration, the support, and the drive you have provided me goes beyond any words I know. Here's to tomorrow and tomorrow and tomorrow. To the Pathfinder crew: Brandon Smith, Jon McCarty, Patrick Dowden, Aaron Mateer, Chris Obar, Rob Meadows, Heather Snider, and Leon Albanes thank you all for keeping me sane throughout this ongoing process. No easy feat, I assure you. Each week you all helped make sure I moved forward and kept me from falling down. And to Ron Plath, for reminding me that I was always up to the task, even when I doubted it myself.

And finally, I would be remiss if I did not thank Dr. Elayne Reiss for her wise counsel in aiding in the development of my analysis plan and for providing support as I moved forward. Dr. Jennifer Sasser, your constant support, encouragement, and keen eye helped ensure that this project would reach completion. You remain the best work neighbor I could ever ask for. I would also like to thank Dr. Marcia Roman and Dr. Mark Morgan for the guidance you provided throughout my career and dissertation. Thank you all for the work you do.

viii

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

LIST OF FIGURES	xii
LIST OF TABLES	xiii
CHAPTER ONE: INTRODUCTION	1
General Background	1
Statement of the Problem	6
Purpose of the Study	7
Significance of the Study	8
Conceptual Framework	8
Tinto's Theory of Student Integration	9
Military Veterans as Students	11
Online Learning	13
Research Questions	18
Definition of Terms	19
Methods	20
Population	21
Context	21
Design	21
Analysis	22
Limitations	24
Delimitations	25
Assumptions	25
Summary	26
CHAPTER TWO: REVIEW OF LITERATURE	27
Introduction	27
American Public Two-Year Colleges	28
Brief History of the Development of American Two-Year Colleges	29
The GI Bill and Post World War II Growth	33
The Higher Education Acts of 1965 and 1972	36
The College Baccalaureate Degree and Four-Year Colleges	37
Students Attending Two-and-Four Year Colleges	39
Military Veterans as Students	41
Military Veterans in Higher Education	41
Military Veterans in Two-and-Four Year Colleges	45
Challenges Facing Current Veterans in Higher Education	49
Online Distance Learning	50
Growth of Online Learning	51
Veterans as Distance Learners	52
Effectiveness of Online Distance Education	55
Summary	58

CHAPTER THREE: METHODOLOGY	61
Introduction	61
Design of the Study	61
Research Questions	62
Selection of Participants	62
Population	63
Instrumentation	63
Data Collection	64
University Protocol	64
State College Protocol	65
Quantitative	65
Data Analysis	66
Quantitative Data Analysis	66
Procedural Fidelity	68
Summary	69
•	
CHAPTER FOUR: PRESENTATION AND ANALYSIS OF DATA	70
Introduction	70
Research Questions	70
Demographics	71
Testing the Research Questions	72
Research Question One	73
Comparing Final Grade Outcomes of Veterans Across Instructional	
Modalities	73
Comparing Final Grade Outcomes of Male Veterans Across Instruction	onal
Modalities	74
Comparing Final Grade Outcomes of Female Veterans Across	
Instructional Modalities	75
Research Question Two	76
Comparing Final Grade Outcomes of Veterans to Nonveterans: Face-	0-
Face	77
Comparing Final Grade Outcomes of Veterans to Nonveterans: Online	e.78
Comparing Final Grade Outcomes of Male Veterans and Nonveterans	:
Face-to-Face	78
Comparing Final Grade Outcomes of Female Veterans and Nonvetera	ns:
Face-to-Face	79
Comparing Final Grade Outcomes of Male Veterans and Nonveterans	:
Online	80
Research Question Three	82
Summary	85
CHAPTER FIVE: SUMMARY, DISCUSSION, AND CONCLUSIONS	87
Introduction	87
Summary of the Study	87
Methodology	07
memodologj	00

Discussion of Findings	89
Research Question One	89
Research Question Two	
Research Question Three	
Implications for Practice	
Summary of Implications	
Recommendations for Further Research	
Conclusions	101
APPENDIX A UNIVERSITY INSTUTITIONAL REVIEW BOARD APPROVAL	103
APPENDIX B COLLEGE INSTITUTIONAL REVIEW BOARD APPROVAL	105
REFERENCES	108

# LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1. Number of Public Two-Year Colleges: 1975-2000	3
Figure 2. Enrollment in Public Higher Education: 1870-2010	36
Figure 3. Total Fall Enrollment in Two-and-Four-Year Higher Education: 1970-2010	39

# LIST OF TABLES

Table 1 Analyses 24
Table 2 Demographics of Public Two-and-Four-Year Institutions in Fall 2011
Table 3 Demographics of Military and Nonmilitary Students in Higher Education, 2007-2008. 44
Table 4 Research Questions and Analyses  68
Table 5 Participant Demographics for English I During Surveyed Academic Years (N= 19,495)    72
Table 6 Descriptive Statistics and Independent t-Test Results, ENC 1101 Performance forVeterans by Modality (N = 544)74
Table 7 Descriptive Statistics and Independent t-Test Results, ENC 1101 Performance for Male       Veterans by Modality (N = 416)       75
Table 8 Descriptive Statistics and Independent t-Test Results, ENC 1101 Performance for Female Veterans by Modality (N = 123)
Table 9 Descriptive Statistics and Independent t-Test Results, ENC 1101 Performance for Face- to-Face Students by Veteran Status (N = 17,415)
Table 10 Descriptive Statistics and Independent t-Test Results, ENC 1101 Performance for Online Students by Veteran Status (N = 2,080)
Table 11 Descriptive Statistics and Independent t-Test Results, ENC 1101 Performance for Male Face-to-Face Students by Veteran Status (N = 8,088)
Table 12 Descriptive Statistics and Independent t-Test Results, ENC 1101 Performance for Female Face-to-Face Students by Veteran Status (N = 9,140)
Table 13 Descriptive Statistics and Independent t-Test Results, ENC 1101 Performance for Male Online Students by Veteran Status (N = 737)
Table 14 Descriptive Statistics and Independent t-Test Results, ENC 1101 Performance for Female Online Students by Veteran Status (N = 1,327)
Table 15 Summary of Regression Analysis for Veteran Status, Modality, and Age Predicting ENC 1101 Performance (N = 19,495)
Table 16 Descriptive Statistics for Variables Examined in Regression Analysis of Final Grade Outcomes in ENC 1101 (N = 19,495)

Table 17 Correlation Matrix for Variables Examined in Regression Analysis of Final Grade	
Outcomes in ENC 1101 (N = 19,495)	84

# **CHAPTER ONE: INTRODUCTION**

#### General Background

As America continued to grow and develop during the 19<sup>th</sup> Century, a new concern began to arise due to the burgeoning economic opportunities of the age. With the rise of new jobs in the developing industrial economy, American workers needed training to fill these new roles, as well as the drive to increase social equality through increased education of the populace (Brubacher & Rudy, 2008). Due to this concern, the public two-year state college system was established to better prepare citizens to realize these ambitions (Cohen & Brawer, 2008). And since its beginnings in the late 19th Century, the public two-year state college system has continued to develop to meet the needs of the communities they serve.

Throughout the 20<sup>th</sup> Century, public two-year colleges developed numerous programs to address the changing landscape of the nation, including adult education, career and technical, as well as serving as a means of articulation to four-year universities. Additionally, the public two-year state college offered a more affordable method for students intending to continue their education in a baccalaureate program, as well as those utilizing education to attain vertical mobility in the job market through career and technical training, allowing students to enter into the workforce with more marketable skills (Brubacher & Rudy, 2008).

With the closing of World War II, the United States public two-year state college system entered into a period of rapid expansion and became a primary center of learning for a previously underserved population of citizens (Brubacher & Rudy, 2008). Following the passing of the Servicemen's Readjustment Act of 1944 (GI Bill), millions of men and women who had served in the armed forces were provided financial means to obtain a postsecondary education. The GI

Bill was seen by the national leaders of the time as something to which the nation was "morally obliged" (Serow, 2004, p. 483) and necessary to assist those who had served in the military with catching up with their peers who had not had their lives interrupted by wartime service (Altbach, Berdahl, & Gumport, 2005). Through the GI Bill, veterans were able to receive financial assistance which aided many in being able to pursue postsecondary education. However, the Truman Commission Report of 1946 detailed that nearly 25% of returning veterans did not have sufficient academic skills to pursue baccalaureate degrees. Additionally, many veterans were unable to travel the distances to attend four-year public colleges and universities, given family economic limitations. As a result a large percentage of veterans utilized their 48 months of GI Bill benefits for educational pursuits other than a college degree that would prove of value.

Of the original 7.8 million veterans who made use of GI Bill benefits to pursue a postsecondary education, approximately five million engaged in career and technical education and training programs (Serow, 2004). To accommodate the number of veterans across the country, the Truman Commission recommended that the public two-year state college system expand to better serve and reach not only veterans, but also other Americans who were limited by their means of travel to obtain career and technical training and postsecondary education (Serow, 2004). This movement worked in conjunction with the prevailing notion of the public two-year state college being a place meant to aid students in completing general education and professional or pre-professional coursework intended to promote the chances of joining the workforce (Eells, 1939). This training and instruction would eventually prepare veterans for the post-war job boom of the 1950s and 1960s (Serow, 2004).

As a result of this developing need, the number of public two-year state colleges dramatically increased throughout the second half of the 20<sup>th</sup> Century. From 1965-1972, public

two-year colleges were opening in America at a rate of nearly one per week (Brubacher & Rudy, 2008) and growth has continued into the 21<sup>st</sup> Century. To illustrate this growth, figure 1 shows the continued expansion of public two-year state colleges from 1975 through 2000.



Data compiled from the 2011 Digest of Educational Statistics Table 279 (Snyder, Dillow, & National Center for Education Statistics, 2012). Retrieved from https://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/2011menu\_tables.asp

Figure 1. Number of Public Two-Year Colleges: 1975-2000

As the public two-year state college system continued to evolve, veterans were able to apply their GI Bill benefits toward matriculation into postsecondary institutions. The lower tuition rates of public two-year state colleges, in comparison to those of four-year colleges and universities, have helped veterans maximize the financial remunerations provided by the government for their education. Finally, public two-year state colleges have been noted for providing a more supportive environment, resulting in higher retention rates among students, including veterans and students of nontraditional age (Cohen & Brawer, 2008). Such supportive environments are especially important to veterans returning to civilian life from service as they adapt to their new environment (Evans, Pellegrino, & Hoggan, 2015; Zinger & Cohen, 2010). At the end of the first decade of the 21<sup>st</sup> Century, with the decrease in military campaigns in the Middle East, the relationship between public two-year state colleges and veterans has become an increasingly important as many have returned to the United States intending to pursue an education. As of Fall 2013, 48 percent of military veterans in the United States were enrolled at a public two-year state college (American Association of Community Colleges, 2015). With the number of military personnel transitioning out of service and back to civilian life, many may pursue higher education just as veterans returning from past wars have done (Serow, 2004).

To help meet the needs of students, public two-year state colleges made use of not only their physical campuses but also distance learning to reach additional students who may not be able to attend classes in person due to familial obligations, medical limitations, or economic restrictions. Though distance learning originated through mail-delivered courses in the mid-19<sup>th</sup> Century (Verduin & Clark, 1991), the continued development of technology and communications have allowed the practice to spread to reach students who had been unable to attend classes on campus.

Since the late 1990s, online distance learning has expanded and drawn greater attention from veterans (Bothel, 1999). This has been demonstrated through the increased enrollment of veterans in institutions that focus primarily on online instruction. Most notably this has been illustrated by the University of Phoenix, a private institution emphasizing online instruction. In 2007, the school became the largest recipient of GI Bill aid, demonstrating the interest of veterans in online education (Field, 2008). As the number of military personnel exiting active service and reentering into civilian life has been expected to increase due to reduction of operations in the Middle East, the number of veterans utilizing GI Bill aid to attend a higher educational institution will increase (Field, 2008). As the two-and-four-year college system

maintains lower tuition and greater geographic availability compared to traditional universities, instructors and administrators of these institutions must be aware of the needs of this population and how best to support and ensure the success of veterans.

The advancement of online instruction has received increasing support from veterans interested in pursuing a higher education. In addition to the array of programs offered through online, the ability to set one's schedule and make use of the home environment rather than travel to a campus are often cited as reasons veterans make use of this instructional modality (Field, 2008). In addition to the costs associated with higher education, convenience and support have aided in the selection of two-and-four-year colleges historically for veterans. This is demonstrated through the tendency of veterans to attend colleges near to military bases, as historically these institutions have greater experience in addressing the needs of veterans (Field, 2008).

However, in a review of the GI Bill and online learning, McMurray (2007) noted areas of concern for veterans pursuing their education through online instruction, specifically those attending private and for-profit institutions. With the increased availability to develop online courses, private, for-profit postsecondary institutions have experienced dramatic expansion (McMurray, 2007). However, the for-profit, private institutions have come under criticism for what has been viewed as aggressive marketing to military veterans and in certain cases misrepresenting the accreditation status of their institution (Blumenstyk, 2006). This increased presence of private, for-profit colleges and universities created a more competitive market for public, two-year state colleges to operate within when it came to recruiting military veterans. Sullivan (2001) noted that this increase in the private sector of higher education was creating

increased competition for public, non-profit state colleges, resulting in a need to increase their offerings of online courses to compete.

As public two-year state colleges continue to expand their program offerings to include baccalaureate degrees (Cohen & Brawer, 2008; Gonzalez, 2011), online distance learning has also continued to grow. As baccalaureate programs increased at public two-and-four-year colleges during the first decade of the 2000s, institutions have utilized online learning to provide services and attract larger numbers of students while lowering the costs to the college (Austin, 2010).

With the combined increase in the number of veterans enrolling in the public two-year state colleges and the movement toward Internet-based access to coursework there is a need to evaluate related outcomes for this student population. This study will contribute to filling in the gap in the literature related to veterans in public state colleges who take online courses.

#### Statement of the Problem

As public two-year state colleges continue to increase both in number and in the size of their student population, the use of online distance learning will increase to meet the demand. With the addition of baccalaureate degree programs being offered at public two-year state colleges (Gonzalez, 2011), the added incentive of lower tuition than four-year public colleges and universities, many students will elect to make use of these offerings. However, when acclimating to civilian life, the transition from military service to the public two-year state college setting can be challenging for veterans (Evans, Pellegrino, & Hogan, 2015). Additionally, with the increased emphasis on utilizing online modes of learning, the discussion

on the effectiveness of this new medium in comparison to traditional content delivery methods has not included the impact on veterans.

Therefore, the problem to be studied is how the move to online delivery of instruction impacts veterans' success in a public four-year state college. As formal military campaigns continue to conclude and soldiers return home to civilian life and enroll in public two-year state colleges, administrators will have a greater need to ensure that these students are successful. Additionally, increasing the availability of online education has become a larger priority for public two-year state colleges. However, few studies have been conducted to determine whether or not veterans are proving more successful in online courses. Having characteristics which could classify them as an at-risk population (Kasworm, 2005), veterans are at an increased risk of not completing their programs compared to their traditional-aged colleagues.

#### Purpose of the Study

The purpose of this research is to explore the educational outcomes of veterans enrolled in online distance learning at one public four-year state college in Florida. As these institutions continue to increase the amount of offerings provided through digital, rather than solely inperson methods, the performance of veterans enrolled in both face-to-face and online delivery of course content will be explored. Additionally, as public two-year institutes compete with an increasingly popular private sector (Field, 2008), online learning is able to offer an increased presence for public educational institutions in the marketplace. In addition to investigating the overall performance of veterans as a group, the statistical model was created to explore variables that predict academic performance of veterans enrolled in an online course. This quantitative study was designed to determine the success of veterans in an online academic environment and how their demographic variables contribute to the earned grade outcomes.

#### Significance of the Study

There is a large amount of literature on the outcomes associated with distance learning in postsecondary educational settings, including public two-year state colleges. Though this research explored different facets of the public four-year state college student population, veterans have remained a largely unexplored area of study within this medium of coursework delivery. With the continued expansion of both the student veteran population and the availability of online delivery of courses, this research is intended to address this gap in the literature. The findings of this study will assist public four-year state college administrators in providing support services for veterans electing to engage in online delivery of course material. If the study demonstrates a higher propensity for veterans to be less successful in an online course environment, then academic plans minimizing this curriculum delivery may be important in the long term success of these students. Finally, as veterans are predominantly students of non-traditional age (Zinger & Cohen, 2010), this study will help expand the field of research on how this population responds to online course content delivery.

#### Conceptual Framework

The study utilized Student Integration Model (Tinto, 1975) as a guide for the research. The conceptual framework also included military veterans in higher education and online learning in public two-year state colleges.

#### Tinto's Theory of Student Integration

Tinto (1975) explored the area of student retention, the determination of underlying factors contributing to the persistence or withdrawal of students, in higher education. The Student Integration Model was developed by Tinto as a means of exploring and explaining the factors associated with student attrition and how these factors interact with the higher educational instructional and social environments. These interactions were viewed as reciprocal in nature, as the academic and social environments are intertwined in colleges and universities, with each impacting the interaction of the student (Tinto, 1975). Finally, these connections the student makes between both the academic and social environments are critical in how the student grows and matures while attending a higher educational institution.

Student integration refers "to the extent to which an individual shares normative values and beliefs with peers and faculty and adheres to the formal and informal structural requirements for membership in the community or its subgroup" (Pascarella & Terenzini, 2005, p. 54). When a student attends a college or university, his or her integration into the social and academic systems was reciprocal; suggesting that over emphasis in one of the two areas would cause a detriment to the other, which could result in a student deciding to withdraw from an institution (Pascarella & Terenzini, 2005). This can be illustrated by a student focusing primarily on academic achievement and neglecting to establish a peer support network, becoming socially disconnected, and ultimately resulting in withdrawal from the institution. Alternatively, a student who establishes these social supports while neglecting academic responsibilities may be withdrawn from the college or university as a result as well. Through successful integration into both the academic and social areas, student commitments to the institution are enhanced, and student persistence increases as a result (Tinto, 1975).

In the development of his theory, Tinto made use of the work derived in other areas of the social sciences, including anthropology and ethnography (Pascarella & Terenzini, 2005). Of interest to Tinto's study of higher education was the work of Durkheim (1951), who examined reasons behind the decisions of people to remove themselves from society. This work emphasized how the decision of a person to remove him or herself from society stems from the development of a disconnection from the society. Tinto (1975) viewed the university as analogous to a society, in this case a microsystem, with established practices and norms. When a student becomes disconnected, the student may ultimately remove him or herself from the microsystem much in the same as an individual experiencing disconnection in a larger society (Tinto, 1975).

Additionally, Tinto's Theory of Student Integration incorporated previous work by Van Gennep (1960) and Spady (1970) in the creation of the Student Integration Theory. Van Gennep (1960) researched the importance of established rituals and rites used to denote transitions of individuals in societies and cultures into new stages of life. Tinto (1975) viewed the attendance of college as a similar ritual, marking the passage from adolescence into adulthood for American students. Spady (1970) also studied student attrition in higher education and theorized that attrition could be best predicted through the interaction between both the social and academic environments. Drawing upon the works of both Van Gennep (1960) and Spady (1970), Tinto (1975) explored the reciprocal nature of these interactions and how they contributed to attrition and persistence.

These studies aided Tinto in creating his Student Integration Model, incorporating the role of background demographics and the interactions of the academic and social aspects of college in the ultimate decision of a student to persist or dropout. Since the inception of his

theory of student departure in 1975, Tinto has continued to refine his work to expand upon factors contributing to student persistence in universities and two-year colleges (Tinto, 1993; Tinto, 2005). Among the additions to his work, Tinto (2005) suggested that demographic variables such as age and race impact student performance.

Building off of these additions, a study of the effects of gender and age in a college-level algebra course presented both online and in a traditional method, the use of background demographics and the academic environment from Tinto were utilized as the theoretical framework (Amro, Mundy, & Kupczynski, 2015). This contributed to the selection of this aspect of Tinto to be used as the theoretical framework for the current study.

The background characteristics facilitate the interaction of a student with the academic and social environments of a higher educational institution and play an important role for military veterans, as many are of non-traditional age (Zinger & Cohen, 2010). Further, they may not come from families with a history of higher educational participation (Wurster, Rinaldi, Woods, & Ming Lui, 2013).

#### Military Veterans as Students

To investigate the interactions veterans have with nonveteran peers in the college environment, Wheeler (2012) conducted qualitative interviews veterans enrolled in a two-year college in New York. Upon conducting the interviews, the veterans indicated that while they were overall pleased with the public two-year state college experience. However, respondents also included criticisms regarding the commitment to education demonstrated by nonveteran peers of traditional college age (Wheeler, 2012). Additionally, respondents reported difficulties in forming social support networks among their nonveteran peers and challenges in forming

friendships through attending classes. The veterans interviewed indicated that having more direct control over the progress of their education was a goal in selecting their institution and course schedules (Wheeler, 2012).

Similar findings were made by Persky and Oliver (2011) through a mixed method study involving 1,300 participants including students, faculty, and staff of a college. Among the themes reported in the findings was the perception of veterans relating to the need for college faculty and staff require additional training to better address their needs. Additionally, much like in the results seen by Wheeler (2012), veterans in this study reported difficulties in adjusting to and working alongside younger nonveteran peers (Persky & Oliver, 2011). Both studies further reported the overall satisfaction by veterans for the college system and the opportunities it provides, while simultaneously attempting to minimize the interactions with younger nonveteran peers due to difficulties in establishing social relationships.

These feelings of isolation are also seen in a review of public two-year state colleges and their services to veterans according to Rumann, Rivera, and Hernandez (2011). In this study, Rumann et al. (2011) noted the difficulties experienced by student veterans attempting to acclimatize and relate to their younger peers. However, respondents did indicate that use of the veterans affairs office services offered through the campus did help to decrease levels of stress, most notably caused by navigating the financial aid systems (Rumann, et al., 2011).

To combat these feelings of isolation and offer support to student veterans, many public two-year state colleges are instituting programs specifically geared toward their needs (Persky & Oliver, 2011; Wheeler, 2012). These programs include helping veterans learn how to adjust to campus life and expectations, such as utilizing new educational technology, how to make use of campus-offered workshops, as well as developing interpersonal skills to help interact with their

younger peers (Chappell, 2010; Community College Times, 2009). However, despite the increase in the availability of support services, obstacles still remain for veterans such as isolation from their fellow students and inexperience in navigating the bureaucratic paperwork involved in accessing services (Zinger & Cohen, 2010).

#### Online Learning

Distance learning in American higher education can be traced back to the use of correspondence education delivered via mail carriers in the 19<sup>th</sup> Century. This allowed for students in various locations, including place-bound students unable to travel, to pursue postsecondary education (Moore & Anderson, 2003; Verduin & Clark, 1991). Instruction would consist of correspondence between student and instructor on a regular basis, with an exchange of curricular material and assessments (Aggasiz, 1991). This method remained the most widely utilized form of distance education in the United States until the 1970s (Garrison & Shale, 1987).

The evolution of communications technology impacted the direction and development of distance learning in higher education. Utilizing developing recording technologies, the University of Iowa produced educational programs in 1932 (Koenig & Hill, 1967) and Western Reserve University introduced the first college-credit granting educational television programs in 1952 (Tracey & Richey, 2005). As televised instruction began to combine with audio interaction between the distance learner and instructor, distance learning began to develop interactivity (Simonson, Smaldino, Albright, & Zvacek, 2000). With the furthering of computer and networking technologies, online distance learning opportunities have become increasingly available since the 1980s (Aclermann, 1995; Tracey & Richey, 2005). As these technologies

have further developed since the 1980s, higher educational institutions have explored ways instruction can be presented to a wider audience of learners (Teo & Gay, 2006).

As distance education has developed and spread, from its beginnings in correspondence education, to modern online-based delivery methods, there have been contrasting findings related to the effectiveness of online distance learning in comparison to traditional, face-to-face instruction. In an exploration of outcomes in nursing programs, Kummerow, Miller, and Reed (2012) reported a lack of significant differences between students in the online and face-to-face instructional modalities. A similar lack of significant differences was reported in a comparison of online and face-to-face modalities for students in a pathophysiology program (Marin, Costello, & Plack, 2008).

Finally, further exploration of the outcomes earned in online instruction has suggested that this modality may prove beneficial for student outcomes. Through a review of online instructional practices, the U.S. Department of Education reported that the use of hybrid instruction, combining both online and face-to-face interactions, may be most effective for ensuring success in students (Means, Toyama, Murphy, Bakia, & Jones, 2010). These studies suggest that though differences may exist between the outcomes of both instructional modalities, they may not be statistically significant.

With a myriad of contrary studies investigating the effectiveness of distance education, several meta-analytical studies have attempted to ascertain a more definitive understanding. Among meta-analyses of distance education, Russell (1999) conducted one of the most thorough to date. Through a review of 355 studies performed between 1928 and 1998 investigating distance education utilizing a variety of media (e.g., radio and television), as well as online offerings, Russell determined that no significant difference could be found in 90 percent of

studies comparing outcomes of face-to-face and distance education. Student outcomes from these studies were determined to not have been significantly impacted by the use of distance education media.

Since Russell's analysis was published, recent studies have continued to disagree on the overall effectiveness of online education. Dutton, Dutton and Perry (2002) found that students taking an online version of a computer programming course earned higher final grades than those taking the same course through face-to-face means. However, in an examination of public, state college students taking algebra through face-to-face and online, Amro, Mundy, and Kupczynski (2015) found the face-to-face students earned a higher grade than their online colleagues. As more studies continue to be conducted, the results of online education compared to face-to-face continue to contrast.

However, two meta-analyses published in the 2000s introduced a new lens through which to view the historical analysis of distance learning effectiveness. In a review of 19 comparative studies conducted between 1943 and 1997, Machtmes and Asher (2000) determined that, while the learning outcome differences between face-to-face and distance education were not significant, the effect sizes related to those differences was increasing throughout the decades. As technology continued to advance, allowing for new methods of delivering distance education, the authors noted that "The effect sizes increased and moved toward positive values as the decades progressed: 1960s = -0.09; 1970s = -0.20; 1980s = +0.04; and 1990s = +0.23" (Machtmes & Asher, 2000, p. 40). As the effect size moved into positive values, the test group of distance learners was beginning to move toward a significant difference between their face-to-face peers. Developments in technology were attributed with the increase in effect sizes, most notably the dramatic growth seen in the 1980s and 1990s.

However, the findings of Machtmes and Asher (2000) brought another topic to light, a large amount of variation in the populations examined existed across the studies examined. This is seen in examining the overall effect size of all studies involved in the meta-analysis, -0.0093 having a range of -0.005 to +1.50. The researchers added that "considerable heterogeneity was indicated" (Machtmes & Asher, 2000, p. 36), suggesting that there was a significant difference between the two groups when examined as a whole rather than individual studies. These varying findings suggest that the effectiveness of online learning compared to face-to-face has yet to be fully determined.

Through a study of both two-year college and high school students employing both online and face-to-face instructional modalities for the same course, Roblyer (1999) studied how individual choice impacts educational decision-making. A quantitative study focusing on the attitudes and attributions was administered to the participants. Findings indicated that participants who placed greater importance on maintaining logistical control and determining the pace of their education were more likely to make use of the online instructional modality (Roblyer, 1999). These findings are consistent with those reported by previous studies that suggested veterans place value on determining the pace of their education while maintaining a degree of logistical control (Wheeler, 2012; Zinger & Cohen, 2010).

However, in addition to the advantages presented by online instruction, there are potential concerns as well. In a follow-up to a 2004 study, Jaggars and Xu (2010) examined the online distance learning system used by the two-year college system in Virginia. Upon examination of final course outcomes, the data indicated a greater likelihood of failure or withdrawal from online courses compared to face-to-face. Additionally, these negative outcomes were not impacted by previous academic preparedness. Finally, students pursuing online education were

also more likely not to return to in ensuing semesters and less likely to transition to a four-year university than those who employed face-to-face instruction (Jaggars & Xu, 2010).

Similar findings were made in a study of writing courses offered through online instruction (Sapp & Simon, 2005). Respondents reported a negative perception of both the effectiveness of instruction as well as the establishment of a sense of community, contributing to unsatisfactory completion for many students. A study of students employing online learning at Italian institutions also reported similar deficits in establishing a sense of community, through fewer interactions with peers (Pigliapoco & Bogliolo, 2008).

Finally, a study of students at a public, state college with at-risk grades (Goomas & Clayton, 2013) found that on-campus success scores of A, B, and C grades were significantly higher than those participating in distance learning, online courses. This is concerning as veterans demonstrate variables most commonly associated with at-risk students, such as being of nontraditional age (Kasworm, 2005). These findings suggest that the successful completion of programs and retention of online learners must be examined by public two-year state college leaders.

Ultimately, distance learning has become more widespread over the last decade and research suggests a 33% annual growth rate of postsecondary courses being offered in an online environment (Tallent-Runnels, Lan, Thomas, Cooper, Ahern, Shaw, & Liu, 2006). This growth and development suggests that veterans will continue to find online courses when they enroll in public two-year state colleges. With over one million veterans having returned home from service (Randall, 2012) with more to follow throughout the remainder of the decade, it is important for public two-year state colleges to be aware of how veterans perform when placed in

a physically isolated, online learning environment and indeed if they can prove to be as successful if not more successful than in a traditional classroom.

#### **Research Questions**

As veterans continue to enroll in large numbers in public, two-and-four-year public state colleges with courses being offered through traditional, face-to-face as well as online methods of delivery, one aspect of this research will be to determine the outcomes of veterans in both methods of content delivery. For the purposes of this study, grade outcomes for students in sections of English I (ENC 1101) administered entirely online and entirely face-to-face will be examined for the academic years 2012-2013, 2013-2014, and 2014-2015. An academic year will be defined as fall, spring, and summer semesters (e.g., Fall 2012, Spring 2013, and Summer 2013). Through this exploration of the grade outcomes of veterans, a second aspect of this research will be to investigate the demographic characteristics associated with veterans and their academic outcomes from ENC 1101. The research questions that will guide the study are as follows:

- How do the academic outcomes of veterans, as measured by final grades, of veterans enrolled in an online version of English I (ENC 1101), compare with veterans enrolled in a face-to-face version of the same course with and without consideration of gender?
- How do the academic outcomes, as measured by final grades, of veterans compare to nonveterans in both online and face-to-face versions of the course English I (ENC 1101) with and without consideration of gender?

3. What ability, if any, do instructional modality, veteran status, and age have in predicting final grade outcomes in the course English I (ENC 1101)?

#### **Definition of Terms**

For the purposes of this study, definitions of the following terms are listed to provide an understanding of their use throughout the research.

<u>Asynchronous Learning</u>. Any course in which the material is delivered through electronic means by an instructor for a student to engage in at a time and place of the student's choosing (Wu, Bieber, & Hiltz, 2008).

<u>Distance Learning</u>. Any course in which material is broadcast or delivered electronically in part or in whole through the Internet, allowing students to complete the work without mandating face-to-face interaction (Rovai, Ponton, & Baker, 2008).

<u>Nontraditional Student</u>. Students who are above the traditional age range of 18-24 years and live off of the campus grounds. These students may be employed in either part or full time jobs and have additional obligations such as a spouse and/or dependents (Bean & Metzner, 1985). Additionally, a nontraditional student may also be defined as meeting one or more of the following requirements: (a) delayed enrollment into postsecondary education, (b) attends college part-time, (c) works full time, (d) is financially independent for financial aid purposes, (e) has dependents other than a spouse, (f) is a single parent, (g) or does not have a high school diploma (Horn & MPR Associates, 1996).

<u>Persistence</u>. Movement of a student toward an educational goal, which may include the completion of a course, a program, or a degree (Tinto, 1993).

<u>Traditional Student</u>. Any student who begins his or her first year of college between ages 18-24 or immediately after completing high school, without an interruption in their academic experience (Stewart & Rue, 1983).

<u>Veteran</u>. Anyone who has previously served in active duty in the U.S. military and has since been discharged.

#### Methods

This section will discuss the methods that will be employed in the investigation. For the purpose of this study, the population is all students taking English I (ENC 1101) during the spring, summer, and fall terms of the academic years 2012-2013, 2013-2014 and 2014-2015 in a public Florida four-year state college. Data related to all students who have taken ENC 1101 are archived, allowing the entire population to be included in this study.

For the purposes of this study, the performance of students was measured through an analysis of grades earned by students enrolled in a designated course. Grades earned in English I (ENC 1101), were examined for both students taking the online and face-to-face versions. This course is designed for both first-time students and those returning to education after a number of years, such as veterans. ENC 1101 provides instruction on skills and practices needed to demonstrate college-level research and writing skills (Seminole State College, 2016). As ENC 1101 is intended to be taken by newly entering students and is designed to provide students with skills to help them reach program completion, the grades earned could be representative of future performance and be useful in providing support services to aid in retention and completion.

#### Population

The public four-year state college examined in this study serves approximately 30,000 students through both on-campus programs and online distance learning service. This college population is made up of approximately 56% females and 44% males. As of Fall 2015, the four-year college serves approximately 400 veterans across its six campuses and online services. This group of veterans is made up of approximately 75% males and 25% females (M. Morgan, personal communication, October 31, 2016).

#### Context

The public four-year state college in Florida offers a variety of online distance learning options for students. First beginning to investigate and develop online learning resources in the 1990s, the college now offers approximately 300 courses through its online learning program. Students enrolled in distance learning courses through the public four-year state college make use of students and faculty chat, e-mail, discussion forums, and digital resources to interact with the instructor and fellow students and online quizzes and assignments to complete coursework (Seminole State College, 2016a).

### Design

This research utilized a quasi-experimental design, as the participants were assigned to groups by the researcher, rather than allowing for random assignment. The groups were students, both veterans and nonveterans, taking English I (ENC 1101) via online and face-to-face instructional modalities during academic years 2012-2013, 2013-2014, and 2014-2015.
Analyses were made between groups based on instructional modalities, online and face-to-face, as well as across veteran status.

Data for this study were collected through the Department of Institutional Research of the public two-year state college. Following receipt of approval from the university Institutional Review Board on November 21, 2016 (see Appendix A), the state college's Institutional Research department was contacted by the researcher to make a formal data request for data for academic years 2012-2013, 2013-2014, and 2014-2015 for students enrolled in the online and face-to-face version of ENC 1101 on November 14, 2016. After receiving approval from the college's IRB on November 22, 2016 (see Appendix B), archival data were provided by the college to the researcher with all identifiable information removed from individual student records and an identification variable will be generated to separate records to ensure compliance with privacy requirements.

Requested data included the following demographic data: course method of online or inperson, age, gender, final grade, year and term of course, and veteran status. For this study, the dependent variable was the final letter grade outcome earned for the examined course. The state college provided data to the researcher by secure e-mail on November 28, 2016. Files obtained from the public two-year state college were maintained on a secure, password-protected computer accessible only by the researcher, with deletion of the data occurring as per UCF IRB guidelines.

#### Analysis

Upon receipt of the data, the investigator utilized Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (SPSS) for analysis. To answer the research questions of the current study, participants were examined both as whole groups such as veterans and nonveterans, as well as a more granular analysis conducted based on the individual demographics of the participants, such as age for academic years 2012-2013, 2013-2014, and 2014-2015.

To investigate research question one, independent samples *t*-tests were performed to compare the final grade outcomes of veterans enrolled in the online version of English I (ENC 1101) with veterans enrolled in the face-to-face version. The participants were evaluated on their final grade outcomes, the dependent variable, based on their grouping in online or face-to-face instructional modalities, the independent variable.

To address research question two, independent samples *t*-tests were performed to examine the differences between veterans and nonveterans in both online and face-to-face instructional modalities. The independent variable for these analyses was veteran status in each of the instructional modalities, online and face-to-face. This analysis explored differences among the samples of participants in both instructional delivery methods.

Finally, for research question three, a linear regression analysis was performed to determine the effect of age, veteran status, and instructional modality on final grade outcomes in ENC 1101. The analyses selected for each research question are outlined in Table 1.

# Table 1

## Analyses

Research Question		Data Source	Analysis	
1.	How do the academic outcomes of veterans, as measured by final grades, of veterans enrolled in an online version of English I (ENC 1101), compare with veterans enrolled in a face-to-face version of the same course with and without consideration of gender?	Public four-year state college provided data file including final grade data, demographic data, and veteran status	Independent samples <i>t</i> -test	
2.	How do the academic outcomes, as measured by final grades, of veterans compare to nonveterans in both online and face-to- face versions of the course English I (ENC 1101) with and without consideration of gender?	Public four-year state college provided data file including final grade data, demographic data, and veteran status	Independent samples <i>t</i> -test	
3.	What ability, if any, do instructional modality, veteran status, and age have in predicting final grade outcomes in the course English I (ENC 1101)?	Public four-year state college provided data file including final grade data, demographic data, and veteran status	Linear regression	

# Limitations

The results of this research contain some limitations in its practical application. Two

notable limitations include (a) the ability to generalize results to the overall population of

veterans enrolled in public four-year state colleges throughout the country, and (b) the lack of longitudinal data to follow up on the examined sample to determine any possible long term trends. The scope employed by this study was limited to one public two-year state college in Florida and will have limited generalizability as a result. However, the findings of this study provide insight into the impact of online course delivery on veterans' learning outcomes. Finally, though the absence of longitudinal data on individuals is a concern, the current study employed three years of data to provide a large sample of data points to review.

## **Delimitations**

The delimitations utilized by the researcher in this study serve the purpose of focusing the scope of this study on military veterans and their final grade outcomes in online coursework at one public, four-year state college. Specifically, the researcher sought to analyze the final grade outcomes of veterans enrolled in the same course provided through online and face-to-face means. The researcher did not include data from private colleges and universities. The inclusion of data from private colleges and universities would introduce the possibility that the same material would be presented to all students across the examined institutions. Private colleges and universities were excluded from the analyses to control for variables that may or may not be present in public, two-year state colleges.

### Assumptions

The study functions under the following assumptions: (a) the design and implementation of curriculum in ENC 1101 are the same in both the online and face-to-face modes of the course and (b) those students identified as military veterans have supplied the public two-year state college with documentation supporting their membership in this student population.

#### Summary

In summation, the programs and offerings of public two-year state colleges have grown over the last half-Century. Additionally, these institutions have helped to provide education, training, and opportunities for veterans. With the increase in distance learning, public two-year state college leaders have an interest in the characteristics involved with successful completion for veterans. This study will examine the factors underlying successful completion for these students and examine implications for practitioners and support services. As the public two-year state college has continued to evolve to serve the needs of the nation, veterans have aided and benefited from its growth and development. With more and more veterans returning home from service and utilizing their benefits to pursue an education, it is critical that public two-year state college professionals and educational practitioners understand how new technology will impact this population.

## **CHAPTER TWO: REVIEW OF LITERATURE**

#### Introduction

Chapter two provides a review of research literature related to veterans as students in higher education and their interactions with public state colleges. The review is introduced with a brief history of the development and growth of state colleges in the 20<sup>th</sup> Century. Following this overview is a synthesis of the literature examining veterans as students and the challenges this population faces in the pursuit of postsecondary education.

The development and spread of distance learning will be explored as it relates to state colleges and adult learners. The evolution of this medium of instruction will be explored to highlight its growing importance in modern higher education. Factors related to successful outcomes of distance learning education will be reviewed. Specifically, the outcomes of nontraditional age students will be outlined. This exploration will contribute to a discussion of the gaps in modern literature as it relates to the effectiveness of distance learning as a tool for veterans pursuing a two-or-four-year college education.

The conceptual framework utilized for this research indicated how the background demographic characteristics of the student veteran impact his or her means of successfully completing a postsecondary program. For this study, the characteristics of a military service background and a nontraditional age of entry into college will be explored. Additionally, a review of the research on the developing distance learning field was conducted to evaluate its effectiveness in providing an educational experience equivalent to face-to-face instruction. A comprehensive review of the literature related to these subjects is presented to illustrate the

importance of determining how this growing field of postsecondary education impacts a sensitive population such as veterans.

To conduct this review of available research, a search of various databases was conducted through use of the resources provided by the University of Central Florida. These databases included: Education Resources Information Center (ERIC), National Center for Education Statistics (NCES), Dissertations & Theses Full Text, SAGE Journals, and PsycInfo. The keywords employed in the search of these databases were state college, veteran, distance learning, online learning, community college, higher education, postsecondary education, state college AND veteran, veteran AND student, community college AND online learning, online learning, online learning AND outcome, community college AND veteran, online learning. Research provided through a selection of texts is also referenced throughout this chapter. The review of literature is arranged into three sections, each containing a synthesis of literature pertinent to the study: (a) American public two-year colleges, (b) veterans as students, and (c) online distance learning.

#### American Public Two-Year Colleges

To better understand the transformational role that state colleges have played in the lives of veterans, the public, two-year college must be explored as an institution. Though the offerings and opportunities offered through public, two-year colleges have changed since their inception, core to the mission remains the belief that the institution "be a community college meeting community needs" (Hollinshead, 1936, p. 111). This statement has manifested in various ways, such as offering career and technical training, adult learning opportunities, and more recently

baccalaureate programs of study. This section will provide a brief history of the American, public two-year college as well as how it evolved through the course of the 20<sup>th</sup> Century to meet the needs of a changing population. Finally, an exploration of the student population of two-year colleges will be reviewed.

## Brief History of the Development of American Two-Year Colleges

With the rapid growth of industrialization in America throughout the course of the 19<sup>th</sup> Century, greater opportunities for pursuing education arose simultaneously. Elementary education experienced great growth as state and local governments transitioned from the encouragement of children attending schools to the creation of legislation compelling the establishment of formalized school districts, the taxation required to fund such ventures, and the compulsory attendance of children (Hutt, 2012). This resulted in a larger number of American children receiving formal education than had previously.

As a result of this increase in the number of students receiving formal elementary and secondary education, there was an increased demand for access to higher education. This is seen in the enrollment in American higher education growing from approximately 52,000 students in 1855 to a total of 238,000 by the end of the Century. This growth was aided in no small part due to the passage of the Morill Acts of 1862 and 1890, which led to the rise of publicly funded universities in each state (Brubacher & Rudy, 2008). However, in addition to these land-grant colleges, the growth of existing liberal-arts colleges created a new concern for American higher education.

With the expansion of colleges into universities, the question of what work qualified as collegiate and that which was seen as of the university level became more widely discussed.

There was an increase in the number of liberal-arts colleges transitioning into universities made possible through their acquisitions of other professional schools, such as Harvard's additions of medical, law, and graduate education institutions in the 19<sup>th</sup> Century (Brubacher & Rudy, 2008). These acquisitions provided universities with new opportunities for research and prestige. However, as these institutions grew and developed through these new specializations, questions of how these new universities could, or if indeed they should, continue to address the collegiate need of preparatory education of students arose.

The first two years of collegiate education were primarily concerned with providing students sufficient education to allow them to pursue these specializations, as a result of the varying quality of secondary schools in their preparation of students for higher education (Cohen & Brawer, 2008). This period was referred to by William Harper, president of the University of Chicago, as a junior college, compared to the latter two years of study to which he referred to as a senior college. The term junior college would later become a widely used descriptor of these institutions in the early 1920s (Brubacher & Rudy, 2008).

Throughout the 19<sup>th</sup> Century, several institutions attempted to partition these first two years off into colleges including the University of Michigan attempt in 1851, the University of Minnesota in the 1870s, and Cornell in 1890 (Cowley, 1942). However, plans to separate collegiate and university into the proposed junior and senior campuses were often met with concerns from faculty, who primarily taught students during the first two years in the institution, that they would be "reduced to the status of high-school teachers" (Brubacher & Rudy, 2008, p. 255). Additionally, local communities feared that these newly proposed colleges would absorb high schools and damage the existing role of the bachelor's diploma as a four-year degree capable of providing vertical mobility for students (Brubacher & Rudy, 2008). Despite the

resistance, the concept of the two-year college and the need for an increased number of higher educational institutions to accommodate the growing population of students earning a high school diploma seeking opportunities persisted.

By the end of the 19<sup>th</sup> Century, local communities had begun to empower some high schools to develop their own forms of the two-year college, allowing students to complete their first two-years of higher education prior to attending a university. This allowed for a greater degree of local autonomy in determining the education needed for young citizens looking to contribute to their community. Through cooperation with larger universities, such as the state universities of Michigan and Illinois, graduates from these two-year colleges were able to enter at higher levels than a standard newly enrolled student (Brubacher & Rudy, 2008). The two-year college sector was beginning to establish itself in America and as the 20<sup>th</sup> Century began, its growth would only continue to increase.

As the populations of American states continued to increase throughout the 19<sup>th</sup> and early 20<sup>th</sup> centuries, the need for greater access to postsecondary educational opportunities grew as well. Two-year colleges began to develop from several possible sources, including the aforementioned separation of existing institutions into junior and senior colleges, the development of upward extensions of existing high schools, and uniquely created institutions both public and private in service (Brubacher & Rudy, 2008). As of 1909, approximately 20 two-year colleges had been established, with that number increasing to over 50 a decade later, growing to over 400 by the 1930s with a population of 70,000 (Brubacher & Rudy, 2008; Cohen & Brawer, 2008; Koos, 1924).

Several key factors related to the rapid expansion of junior colleges in the early part of the 20<sup>th</sup> Century. One of these was the further development and expansion of America's

highway system in the 1920s (Cohen & Brawer, 2008). This growth allowed a greater number of students to have access to the junior colleges, which may have been previously made difficult due to geographic isolation and the difficulties of travel. Similar increases in growth were seen following the passage of the Interstate Highway Act in 1956, which helped increase physical access to campuses physical access to campuses, one of the top determining factors in student decisions to attend two-year colleges (Horn, Nevill, Griffith, & MPR Associates, 2006).

Additionally, the increase in the aforementioned number of students earning high school diplomas by the end of the 19<sup>th</sup> Century would not have been able to be accommodated by the number of universities in America at the time (Brubacher & Rudy, 2008). The growth of the junior college system in America allowed these students to access higher education due to their increasing geographic presence. Finally, the Great Depression had a significant impact on the enrollment in two-year colleges (El-Khawas, 2011). With the economic downturn of the 1930s creating great scarcity in employment opportunities, many young Americans were unable to find gainful employment following high school. Through attending two-year colleges, these students were able to remain geographically near their families to continue to contribute to the household, while simultaneously gaining the postsecondary education which could aid them in procuring what employment was available (El-Khawas, 2011).

Growth in the population attending two-year colleges increased steadily throughout the 1930s before experiencing a decrease in the 1940s due to World War II (Brubacher & Rudy, 2008; El-Khawas, 2011). Throughout the 1930s, two-year colleges continued to function primarily as a means of students completing work prior to transferring to larger universities (Brubacher & Rudy, 2008; Cohen & Brawer, 2008). However, the close of World War II would

help contribute to the greatest expansion in number and in scope for two-year colleges in American history.

## The GI Bill and Post World War II Growth

After World War I, steps were undertaken by the American government to attempt to provide financial assistance for returning soldiers to ease the transition back to civilian life. The government drafted the World War Adjusted Compensation Act of 1924, also known as the Bonus Act, as the first major legislation passed for the purpose of providing financial benefits to veterans in their post-military service (U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, 2009). The intent of the legislation was to provide veterans with monetary bonuses determined by the length of time served. Soldiers who served domestically were eligible to receive up to \$500, while those who served internationally could earn up to \$625 (Herndon, 1943). However, despite this attempt, the majority of money was not distributed to veterans over a twenty-year period as a result of government bureaucracy and the financially disastrous effects of the Great Depression in the 1930s (Brubacher & Rudy, 2008; Herndon, 1943).

During World War II, as millions of men and women served the nation across multiple military campaigns, the American government began to design a new legislation to provide support for these soldiers upon their return so that the previous mistakes of the Bonus Act would not occur again. As a result, the Servicemen's Readjustment Act of 1944 (GI Bill) was created. This legislation, drafted by Harry Colmery and authorized by President Roosevelt, created a new financial assistance program for veterans based on their length of time in the military (U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, 2009). A particular inclusion in the GI Bill was the provision to aid veterans in receiving financial assistance in pursuing an education. Based upon their length

of service, veterans could be eligible to receive "up to 48 months of schooling, depending on length of service" (Greenberg, 2004, p. A56). This amount of time was determined based on the average duration of a baccalaureate degree program during the creation of the legislation. Among the benefits veterans were eligible to receive included an annual payment of \$500 for tuition as well as a monthly stipend of \$65 for educational expenses for up to 48 months based on their length of service. These financial allotments were seen as "generally enough to fully pay participants' tuition, fees, and books" (McMurray, 2007, p. 144) at the time the legislation was drafted.

As a result of the GI Bill, veterans returning home now had new opportunities to access higher education. As a result of passing the GI Bill, the United States government invested approximately \$14.5 billion between 1944 and 1956 to assist veterans pursuing higher educational opportunities (Brubacher & Rudy, 2008; Serow, 2004). As a result this caused "a flood of veterans into higher education" (Maehl, 2004, p. 6). This was especially noteworthy as the majority of these returning veterans had come from families and backgrounds that were not focused on attaining baccalaureate degrees, thus contributing to a significant increase in the number of first-time college students (Brubacher & Rudy, 2008). As a result of this increase in first-time students, approximately five million of the eight million veterans employed GI Bill benefits between 1945 and 1950 employed these benefits in career and technical education (Serow, 2004).

With this increased access to higher education came a need to address how America's higher educational system could address this increase. To accommodate this influx of new students, the two-year college system was targeted to meet their needs. The Truman Commission made the recommendation to increase federal and state support of two-year colleges

to best accommodate the influx of new students (Serow, 2004). As a result, the number of twoyear colleges in America began to increase dramatically following passage of the GI Bill.

Further promoting the growth of two-year colleges was the job boom of the 1950s and 1960s, with new industries and technical work developing at a quick pace (Serow 2004; Brubacher & Rudy, 2008). This new industrial focus of America necessitated that workers have a greater degree of technical skill and education to meet the needs of the changing labor market. With technical fields expanding, career and technical education was becoming increasingly in demand. As a result two-year colleges, which had focused on the transfer of students to universities prior to World War II, saw a shift in the needs of their communities to provide career and technical education resulted in an increase in the number of students employing two-year colleges to meet these goals. Figure 2 illustrates the fall enrollment numbers of students in higher educational institutions throughout from 1870-2010, combining the populations of two-and-four year public institutions, with a notable increase in enrollment following World War II in the late 1940s and the post-war job boom of the 1950s.



Data compiled from the 2013 Digest of Educational Statistics Table 301.20 (Snyder, Dillow, National Center for Education Statistics, & American Institutes for Research, 2015). Retrieved from https://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/2013menu\_tables.asp

Figure 2. Enrollment in Public Higher Education: 1870-2010

#### The Higher Education Acts of 1965 and 1972

A second piece of legislation became notable for its impact on higher education in postwar America. The Higher Education Act of 1965 became the first piece of federal measure to create a permanent program of financial aid for students, as well as for public and private institutions (Brubacher & Rudy, 2008). As a result of this act, both two-and-four year institutions were able to employ federal financing to address problems regarding available campus housing, continuing education, and social research. Access to federal financial aid dollars was further strengthened by the subsequent Higher Education Act of 1972 (Brubacher & Rudy, 2008). These two pieces of legislation significantly aided in the dramatic expansion of higher educational opportunities in the late 20<sup>th</sup> Century. Both students pursuing traditional four-year universities as well as those wanting to attend two-year colleges received increased access to aid. Through increasing the amount of aid that students could receive, two-year colleges were able to receive more students and provide services to more members of their community (Brubacher & Rudy, 2008).

## The College Baccalaureate Degree and Four-Year Colleges

A final movement in the late 20<sup>th</sup> Century also significantly contributed to the growth and development of two-year colleges. This undertaking helped to update two-year colleges as places not only for students to complete pre-university work, but also to transition some to four-year institutions through the introduction of baccalaureate degrees. To continue evolving to meet the needs of the changing labor market and community interests, two-year colleges began to experiment with the offering of a baccalaureate degree as early as 1985 at Navarro College in Texas, Westark College in Arkansas in 1994, and Utah Valley Community College in 1997 (Cohen & Brawer, 2008). Two-year colleges introducing baccalaureate degrees often enter into partnerships with larger universities to provide students with greater access to resources. This movement was largely due to the rising cost of attending universities, stricter admissions criteria (McKinney, Scicchitano, & Johns, 2013) as well as the inability of some place-bound and lower income students to access baccalaureate-granting institutions (Floyd & Walker, 2009; Hanson, 2009). Since its inception at a few state colleges, this evolution of service has seen an increase since the start of the 21<sup>st</sup> Century. As of 2000, four states had two-year colleges offering

baccalaureate degrees, with that number increasing to 15 by 2012 (Community College Baccalaureate Association, 2012).

As two-and-four year colleges have continued to expand their offerings of baccalaureate degrees, there have been divergent opinions on the value of this direction. Critics of this movement question whether these baccalaureate degrees will be viewed as having less value than those from universities. Additionally, questions of whether or not these programs will cause detriment to the career and technical education and continuing educational aspects of the two-year college mission have been asked (Eaton, 2005; Wattenbarger, 2000). Others suggest that this development can contribute to the development of applied baccalaureates in keeping with the two-year college's historical focus on career and technical education (Hanson, 2009).

The offering of baccalaureate degrees at two-and-four-year colleges can permit students to take advantage of the greater geographical availability and lower tuition of the institutions. Veterans are able to make use of their GI Bill benefits to pay less money for a bachelor's degree, allowing remaining educational funds to be employed in other training or graduate options. Through the development of these programs, enrollment in two-year colleges has continued to increase over time. Figure 3 displays the fall enrollment for degree-granting institutions from 1970-2010, illustrating growth in two-year college enrollment has kept pace with four-year institutions, with both continuing to increase steadily.



Note. Graduate student population is included in the enrollment of four-year institutions. Data compiled from 2012 Digest of Educational Statistics Table 230 (Snyder, Dillow, & National Center for Educational Statistics, 2013). Retrieved from https://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/2012menu\_tables.asp

Figure 3. Total Fall Enrollment in Two-and-Four-Year Higher Education: 1970-2010

#### Students Attending Two-and-Four Year Colleges

As previously discussed, two-and-four-year colleges have historically been institutions focusing on career and technical education and the preparation of students for attending fouryear universities. As a result, the demographics of these institutions tend to vary more dramatically than the larger universities. These colleges are able to provide training necessary for high school graduates in preparation for baccalaureate paths as well as students of nontraditional age returning to obtain training needed to cope with changing labor markets.

Enrollment increases in public two-year colleges often coincide with the American economy entering into periods of instability, such as in the Great Depression of the 1930s and the recession experienced during the late 2000s (El-Khawas, 2011; Mullin & Phillippe, 2009; Pennington & McGinty, 2002). This can be seen as the result of the variety of services offered through these institutions. While the progression of beginning a postsecondary education at a two-year college to then complete at a four-year college or university has always been a core component, these rates fluctuated throughout the 20<sup>th</sup> Century nationwide (Townsend & Wilson, 2006). This suggests that the career and technical and continuing adult education facets of two-year colleges remain a predominant factor in the decisions of students of varying ages to attend. Table 2 below provides a comparison of the demographic make-up of public two-and-four-year colleges to illustrate the diversity inherent in the two-year system.

## Table 2

	Public 2-	Year	Public 4-Year
Students	Total	%	Total %
Total	7,062,467		6,626,325
Full-time	2,776,731	39.32	5,118,175 77.24
Part-time	4,285,736	60.68	1,508,150 22.76
Women	4,035,120	57.13	3,598,184 54.3
Men	3,027,347	42.87	3,028,141 45.7
White	3,907,398	55.33	4,135,955 62.42
Black	1,081,446	15.31	799,578 12.07
Hispanic or Latino	1,330,061	18.83	845,169 12.75
Other minority	651,052	9.22	646,797 9.76
Nonresident alien	92,510	1.31	198,826 3
Under 18 years old	498,141	7.05	218,543 3.3
18-24 years old	3,707,654	52.5	5,019,209 75.75
25-39 years old	1,943,576	27.52	1,069,919 16.15
40 and older	899,400	12.73	313,094 4.73
Age unknown	13,696	0.19	5,560 0.08

Demographics of Public Two-and-Four-Year Institutions in Fall 2011

*Note*: Data compiled from NCES 2012 online report tables 226, 228, and 268 (Snyder, T. D., Dillow, & National Center for Education Statistics, 2013). Retrieved from https://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/2012menu\_tables.asp

As demonstrated in Table 2, two-year colleges provided services to a larger proportion of students of nontraditional age, those 25 years of age and older, than four-year institutions. Students of nontraditional age make up 40.2 percent of the enrollment of two-year colleges, compared to 20.9% at four-year institutions. Additionally, minorities (e.g., black, Hispanic or Latino, and other minority) and nonresident aliens have larger representations at two-year colleges (28.1 percent) compared to four-year (22.2 percent). These data indicated that two-year colleges were able to better accommodate the needs of a more diverse population, such as students of nontraditional age, who often return to pursue an education from previous work or life engagements, such as military service, to obtain needed technical and career and technical training.

#### Military Veterans as Students

Public two-year colleges originated from the need to address growing populations and changing economic times. Throughout the 20<sup>th</sup> Century they experienced large amounts of growth and evolution through the development of new programs and offerings. As previously discussed, one of the key factors to this growth was the passage of the GI Bill and the influx of veterans to higher education. This section will provide an overview of veterans as students, their interactions with two-year colleges, and the challenges they face in pursuit of obtaining postsecondary education.

## Military Veterans in Higher Education

Following the close of World War II, veterans have had increased access and financial support to attend postsecondary institutions (Serow, 2004). This growth can be attributed to

federal support of financial aid to veterans through the passage of the original GI Bill and subsequent iterations though the Vietnam Era GI Bill, the Montgomery GI Bill, and most recently the Post-9/11 Veterans Educational Assistance Act of 2008. Through this legacy of legislation, veterans have had increased access to higher educational institutions than ever before.

Following the success of the original GI Bill, America entered into periods of conflict in both Korea and Vietnam. As the nation mobilized its military, a new generation of veterans was created that would need support upon returning home from the conflicts. The Korean Conflict GI Bill and later the Veterans' Educational Assistance Program (VEAP) extended the benefits of veterans to include the availability of federal aid to be used in correspondence and career and technical education outside of the traditional two-and-four-year colleges and universities (Stover, 1981). These versions of the GI Bill, coupled with the Higher Education Acts of 1965 and 1972, helped increase the accessibility of higher education to veterans (Brubacher & Rudy, 2008).

Following the Vietnam era, there was a noticeable decrease in both the number of veterans making use of GI Bill benefits and in the number of people signing up for military service (Stover, 1981). To reenergize both, the GI Bill underwent its next major iteration through the efforts of Senator Gillespie "Sonny" Montgomery. This new legislation allowed those veterans who had been eligible under the VEAP to both continue utilizing and add on the new benefits of the Montgomery GI Bill (Montgomery, 1994). Among the most effective of these new benefits was the ability of veterans to *buy-up*, allowing individuals to contribute personal funds to receive additional entitlements (U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, 2004). In this case, if a soldier invested up to \$600 during his or her military service, the federal government would contribute up to \$4,800 in additional benefits upon retirement from the

service (Montgomery, 1994). These benefits included, but were not limited to, additional educational stipends and support. Of additional interest for the Montgomery GI Bill was the inclusion of mandating high school graduate-status to be eligible to receive benefits. As a result, there was an increase in the number of more academically-prepared students entering higher educational institutions (McMurray, 2007; Montgomery, 1994).

After the events of 9/11, a new version of the GI Bill was created to meet the needs of a new generation of soldiers. This version of the legislation allowed for the expanding of veteran access to different higher educational institutions (Yuengling & Kravitz, 2011). Prior to this version, tuition reimbursements were adjusted annually. Under the new guidelines, veterans would have the ability to transfer their benefits to family members as well as make use of the Yellow Ribbon program, which would allow the financial aid received by the veteran to match that given by private or for-profit institutions (Yuengling & Kravitz, 2011).

Through the passage of these statutes, federal aid to veterans continued to adapt to meet the needs of new veterans over the last several decades. Former military personnel had increased access to both public and private educational institutions. This increased access also contributed to the further expansion of two-year colleges (McMurray, 2007).

The public, two-year college system has been one of the largest postsecondary destinations for veterans for decades. In examining the reasons for the proclivities of veterans for these types of educational institutions compared to four-year universities, Alvarez (2008) postulated "two-year colleges offer flexible class schedules, enroll older students and can feel less intimidating—all important issues to veterans, who are usually older and often married with families" (p. 14). This ability to serve the needs of students of nontraditional age is an important factor for veterans in selecting their postsecondary institution as the majority of the population of

veterans returning to formal education is age 25 and older (Radford & National Center for Education Statistics, 2011). Table 3 provides a demographic breakdown of military and nonmilitary undergraduates including institutional enrollment.

## Table 3

	Military		Nonmilitary Ir	Nonmilitary Independent	
	Undergraduates		Undergrad	Undergraduates	
Students	Number	Percent	Number	Percent	
Total	657,000		20,055,000		
Women	480,267	73.1	7,059,360	35.2	
Men	176,733	26.9	12,995,640	64.8	
White	394,857	60.1	11,431,350	57	
Black	126,801	18.3	3,629,955	18.1	
Hispanic or Latino	84,096	12.8	3,028,305	15.1	
Asian	21,024	3.2	1,123,080	5.6	
Other Minority	37,449	5.7	862,365	4.3	
Under 18 years old		< 1		< 1	
19-23 years old	98,550	15	2,727,480	13.6	
24-29 years old	206,298	31.4	7,460,460	37.2	
30-39 years old	185,274	28.2	5,314,575	26.5	
40 years or older	163,593	24.9	4,392,045	21.9	
Public 2-year	284,481	43.3	9,847,005	49.1	
Public 4-year	140,598	21.4	3,830,505	19.1	
Private 4-year	88,695	13.5	1,784,895	8.9	
Private for-profit	81,468	12.4	2,948,085	14.7	
Other	61,758	9.4	1,644,510	8.2	

Demographics of Military and Nonmilitary Students in Higher Education, 2007-2008

*Note*: Data compiled from online report including data from both public and private, two-and-four-year institutions, compiled from tables 2-B and 3-A (Radford, Wun, Weko, & National Center for Educational Statistics, 2009) and table 1 of Radford & National Center for Education Statistics (2011). An independent undergraduate is one who is not reliant upon parental income, with funds derived from personal or spousal income. Retrieved from https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2009/2009182.pdf and https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2011/2011163.pdf

Through the greater geographic accessibility and lower tuition rates (Cohen & Brawer, 2008), many veterans have elected to make use of two-year colleges in their post-service educational pursuits. However, tuition alone is not the sole determining factor in veteran choice. Two-year colleges have consistently been recognized for their efforts to establish programs to address the needs of underserved populations such as minorities, women, as well as veterans. Veterans, like other underserved populations, face barriers related to obtaining a postsecondary education, such as family obligations and the delay into higher education caused by military service (Townsend & Bragg, 2006). Through the career and technical and continuing educational offerings of two-year colleges, veterans can be better supported throughout their studies.

#### Military Veterans in Two-and-Four Year Colleges

To further explore the role of the nontraditional age learner in a public two-year state college, Kasworm (2005) conducted qualitative interviews, supplemented with a demographic questionnaire, with 28 public, two-year college students. The participants represented two age groups: (a) 18-29 years of age and (b) 30 years of age and above. Respondent data indicated that students of nontraditional age compared their identities as students to peers regardless of age as well as to a mental model of the ideal learner. Additionally, the establishment of a relationship between learner and faculty was determined to be of importance to older students. Several of the older participants indicated that the relationships formed with instructors contributed positively to their success throughout their time in the college (Kasworm, 2005). Finally, older students reported experiencing apprehension in their first interactions with their younger classmates. However, these reported feelings dissipated over time through exposure to younger peers in the classroom environment, leading to gradual acceptance (Kasworm, 2005). These results suggest

that older students, despite initial hesitancy in interacting with younger peers, find the college environment contributes to their success as learners.

This is advantageous for veterans who are predominantly students of nontraditional age. As of 2009, approximately 94% of active military personnel were 20 years of age and older (Defense Manpower Data Center, 2009). However, it should be noted that though being of nontraditional age is considered being an at-risk for dropping out, previous research has indicated that these older students experience academic achievement on par with or exceeding that of their younger peers (Richardson & King, 1998).

Veterans have demonstrated a greater deal of success in the completion of programs intended to result in practical, skill-based training, such as career and technical education, compared to baccalaureate work or programs focused on transitioning students to universities (Barnhart, 2011). Through the opportunities presented in the college system, veterans can access career and technical education as well as further academic pursuits if they choose. As the number of veterans attending higher educational institutions projected to increase during the 2010s (Burnett & Segoria, 2009), administrators and instructors must focus on how best to support this population and encourage success. However, veterans can encounter difficulties when transitioning from a rigidly structured culture such as that in the military to a significantly less structured culture in the college and federal bureaucracies in pursuit of an education and assistance (Eckstein, 2009; Olson & Gabriel-Olson, 2012; Spiro & Hill, 2010; Wright, 2008).

Achievement and completion data for veterans remain an area of dispute within the literature. Though a nationwide database of veteran outcome and grade outcome data does not exist, the Department of Veterans Affairs conducted a survey of beneficiaries in 2010 to determine educational program outcomes (Cate, 2014). A total of 704 veterans responded, with

242 (43.3%) having served in the recent Operation Iraqi Freedom/Operation Enduring Freedom. Findings yielded a decline in completion rates over time for veterans, particularly from 66.8% in the 1990s to 51.1% on or after 2001 (Cate, 2014). This suggested that the completion rates of veterans have decreased over time. However, as noted, the study was based off of only 704 replies to a survey and not to an existing database populated with data from higher educational institutions. Additionally, these findings are inconsistent with other research in the examination of veteran completion. Westat (2010) found through a survey of respondents that veteran completion of postsecondary programs was as high as 68%. Though, without a centralized data system and standardized reporting, these findings continue to rely off of survey responses rather than hard data from higher educational institutions.

Additionally, the grade point average (GPA) of veterans compared to nonveterans has been questioned in the literature in the past. In examination of the GPA of Vietnam War-era, Teachman (2005) found that the GPA of veterans was below that of nonveterans. It was suggested that this could be a result of men and women entering into military service while their contemporaries entered into postsecondary education, and that the effect diminished with greater time after discharge from the service, with servicemen with longer enlistments closing this gap at a faster rate than those with shorter times in the service (Teachman, 2005).

Similar findings were found by Durdella and Kim (2012) in a survey of participants in the University of California Undergraduate Experience. Veterans reported a lower GPA than nonveterans, despite higher reported levels of academic preparation and time management (Durdella & Kim, 2012). These results challenged the conventional ideas that academic preparation and time management, both characteristics attributed to veterans (Steele, Salcedo, & Coley, 2010), were positively related to GPA. These findings are important for two-year college

administrators as GPA has been shown to be positively correlated with the likelihood of students persisting from the first year to the second (Allen, Robbins, Casillas, & Oh, 2007; Bean & Metzner, 1985; McGrath & Braunstein, 1997). However, it should be noted that much like with the studies conducted by Teachman (2005) and Cate (2014), data were gathered from self-reported surveys and not databases populated by higher educational institutions.

In addition to academic challenges, social interactions can increase the likelihood of veterans withdrawing from college. Veterans on college campuses report struggles with establishing social support networks among new peers due to contrasting levels of maturity displayed by nonveterans and difficulties in asking for assistance when needed (DiRamio, Ackerman, & Mitchell, 2008; Evans, Pellegrino, & Hoggan, 2015; Wheeler, 2012).

As the research has illustrated, veterans often exhibit characteristics associated with atrisk students such as being of nontraditional age, delaying entry into higher education from high school, and external commitments such as work and family (Kasworm, 2005). These at-risk factors can contribute to veterans not establishing persistence and instead withdrawing from twoyear colleges prior to degree attainment (Coley, 2000; Schmid & Abell, 2003). Historically, the two-year college practice of cooling out (Clark, 1960), in which students are tasked to adjust postsecondary expectations based on the individual's academic abilities, coupled with a lack of personalized advising at larger two-year colleges with insufficient personnel, can increase the chances of a veteran withdrawing (Calcagno, Bailey, Jenkings, Kienzl, & Leinbach, 2008). It becomes incumbent on two-year college leadership to be aware of the needs of academic advising and to ensure that appropriate personnel are available to assist at-risk populations such as nontraditional student veterans.

#### Challenges Facing Current Veterans in Higher Education

As soldiers transition from military service into civilian life, a period of adjustment will occur as they reintegrate into American society, which can be challenging. A similarly challenging transition period occurs when these veterans enter into higher education (McMurray, 2007). This population of veterans returning as students will be primarily 25-years-of-age or older, will include a larger number of minorities, and first-generation college students (Olson & Gabriel-Olson, 2012). This difference in age, can contribute to feelings of isolation in veterans when interacting with younger peers (Kasworm, 2005). Additionally, minority students, such as non-white and students of nontraditional age, may experience an increased risk of withdrawing from classes and institutions based on negative group stereotyping (Beasley & Fischer, 2012). These challenges can increase the difficulties experienced by veterans as they attempt to pursue their postsecondary education and may result in attrition.

In addition to the at-risk factors discussed to this point, veterans who have served since the inception of the Post-9/11 Veterans Educational Assistance Act of 2008 (Post 9/11 GI Bill) may also return home with other difficulties resulting from their service. Soldiers returning from duty may have incurred various types of injuries which will make acculturation back to civilian life and success in two-year colleges increasingly challenging (Church, 2009). The Department of Defense has indicated that more than 50,000 injuries have resulted from the sustained Global War on Terror, including physical injuries, traumatic brain injuries, as well as the less physically noticeable post-traumatic stress disorder (Church, 2009). These impairments can increase difficult for veterans in physically accessing campuses as well making it more challenging for the veteran to adjust to his or her new environment and course workload.

Successful two-and-four-year colleges have worked to identify ways to support veterans through their transition period into the institution and throughout their time there. Peer support networks, such as those created on college campuses locally or through organizations (e.g., Student Veterans of America or the Servicemembers Opportunity Colleges) working between veterans on campus have been reported by veterans to be encouraging and beneficial in adjusting to civilian life and the less structured arrangement of the college (Wheeler, 2012). Additionally, creating offices to aid veterans in navigating institutional policies such as enrollment and assisting in financial aid navigation has been shown to ease transitions for veterans (Rumann & Hamrick, 2010; Zinger & Cohen, 2010).

An additional development that has increased access for veterans can be illustrated through the development of websites designed to aid in navigating enrollment procedures and financial aid questions, to the addition of distance learning courses accessible from anywhere (Rumann & Hamrick, 2010). However, the effectiveness of these courses has been the subject of debate for years and its impact on veteran outcomes has yet to be thoroughly examined.

#### Online Distance Learning

Distance education has been a useful tool for institutions since its inception in the 19<sup>th</sup> Century (Verduin & Clark, 1991). Through development of communication technologies, colleges and universities have been able to provide students with additional resources to increase access to courses and support materials. However, whether distance learning is as effective as face-to-face instruction has yet to be firmly established in the literature. This section will provide a brief overview of online learning, examining veterans as online learners, as well as exploring the ongoing debate of effectiveness of this instructional approach.

#### Growth of Online Learning

To further explore the impact of distance education, this section will examine the history of this type of instruction. As the number of students of nontraditional age returning to institutions to receive an education that will allow them engage in the high-tech workplace increases, higher educational institutions have looked to online learning to meet this growing need (Brown, 2001). During the 1990s and the first decade of the 2000s distance education has developed into method of instruction worldwide that continues to expand (Smith, 2016).

Among the reasons for the increase of online instruction at higher educational institutions in the 2000s, the competition for tuition among the growing number of institutions and the continued advancement of communications technologies via the Internet have been suggested as being primary explanations (Field, 2008). As the number of non-public institutions has grown, creating greater competition with public institutions for tuition dollars, the ability to leverage the Internet has become increasingly important to attract students, including veterans, to colleges. In response to the increase in competition, many public colleges and universities developed online instruction for many programs to attract students during the first decade of the 2000s (Meyer, Bruwelheide, & Poulin, 2009).

Through the use of online learning, institutions have been able to provide course offerings to larger groups than traditional face-to-face resources have allowed, contributing to lower costs for operation while simultaneously increasing revenues and returns on investments made on the systems (Parry, 2011). These programs allow institutions to reach "new student markets, increase student enrollments, and generate revenues" (Meyer, Bruwelheide, & Poulin, 2009, p. 37) while reducing costs associated with the "decrease in demand for parking,

classroom allocation and better utilization of faculty" (Konetes, 2011, p. 9), allowing for funds to be employed in other areas of need within the institution.

The benefits of this approach to higher education have been embraced by private forprofit institutions, which operate approximately 35% of the online higher educational market (Martin & Samels, 2009). With for-profit institutions such as the University of Phoenix attracting students of nontraditional age such as veterans (Field, 2008), two-year colleges must be aware of the competitiveness for students and how online learning can impact enrollment decisions. Additionally, as a result of the slowing economy experienced in the middle and later years of the 2000s, an annual growth rate of 19% was reported from 2002 to 2008 resulting from students employing online education for the purposes of obtaining work. With the growth in demand for distance education expected to continue to increase during the 2010s (Carnevale, 2004; Picciano, Seaman, & Allen, 2010), implementing and expanding online learning offerings is an important issue facing administrators in colleges and universities.

## Veterans as Distance Learners

An important factor of online education is the consideration of the independence of the learner, with the student being responsible for the pace of his or her progress. As previously discussed, veterans have reported the importance for maintaining control over the pace and method of their education (Wheeler, 2012). Self-regulated learning, such as that provided through asynchronous online learning, is important students enrolled in two-and-four year colleges concerned with establishing a balance between their educational needs and their commitments to non-collegiate obligations (Lease & Brown, 2009).

An additional consideration in online learning is the separation of the instructor and student. The division created by the instructional modality contributed to the idea that the distance experienced in this setting was "not merely geographic, but educational and psychological as well. It is a distance in the relationship of the two partners in the educational enterprise," (Moore, 1983, p. 155) and that this distance can impact the interactions between the student and instructor.

To achieve success in this type of learning environment, with asynchronous interactions and feedback, students must be able to self-regulate, plan out, and monitor learning goals to ensure their progress (Zimmerman, 2008). Through military service, an inherently asynchronous experience, veterans enter into the college environment with a familiarity established through pre-existing patterns of self-regulation and goal-setting conducive to this instructional approach (Artino, 2009; Bates, 2012). Additionally, self-regulation in an online learning environment requires that students be able to follow instructions and meet deadlines, both behaviors instilled in military personnel through their training (Starr-Glass, 2015). This preparation prior to entering college could be theorized to give veterans an advantage over nonveterans in the online learning environment (Downs & McAllen, 2014). However, studies have reported contrasting findings on whether or not veterans do prove more effective than nonveterans (Downs & McAllen, 2014) or if the opposite is seen (Durdella & Kim, 2012).

A challenging aspect in the establishment of effective online instruction is the development of a supportive teaching and learning culture. This culture represents "acquired behaviors, perspectives, and values characteristic of a particular group or community" (Uzuner, 2009, p. 2). The challenges of establishing a culture were demonstrated through an analysis of the Washington Online Virtual Campus, a consortium network developed by state colleges in

collaboration with each other to develop an online learning system in Washington (Hai-Jew, 2004). The creation of a cohesive culture supporting both students and faculty engaging in this nascent system was one of the most reported difficulties by participants in the study. Additionally, the presence of students from culturally diverse backgrounds can also contribute to difficulties in establishing supportive cultures. As some students come from rigidly structured backgrounds that are not as conducive to establishing support, such as the military, this may impact the creation of a supportive culture in an online course (Hannon & D'Netto, 2007; Morse, 2003). This need to establish a common and supportive culture across students of varying backgrounds is something that administrators and instructors must set clear expectations to address.

An additional background characteristic related to military service that may contribute to veteran success in an online learning environment is the prior use of such technologies in trainings and daily routines. First launched in 1997, the Advanced Distributive Learning Initiative was a program designed to provide educational and training opportunities to American military personnel wherever they were stationed (Roceanu, 2012). This development was in response to the increasing need in the military, much like in the private sector, for workers to have increased and updated technical skills (Lenahan-Bernard, 2012).

Through experience in asynchronous learning in their military roles, veterans may enter the college environment with a greater familiarity with what is necessary to be successful in an online course. Finally, research into how the accessibility of online education can broaden "educational, and thus, professional opportunities for veterans with disabilities" (Ruh, Spicer, & Vaughan, 2009, p. 69) suggests that disabled veterans can make better use of offered educational

services through online learning. This can be important for colleges given the number of veterans with medical impairments (Wheeler, 2012).

## Effectiveness of Online Distance Education

For students of nontraditional age, many of whom are working at least part-time jobs and/or supporting families, online course offerings are preferable due to their convenience of scheduling offered by online courses. This is illustrated by the changes seen in the postsecondary population, with approximately 60% of two-year college students working 20 or more hours per week and 23% having dependent children (Picciano, Seaman, & Allen, 2010). For these students, the traditional schedule provided by colleges and universities proves difficult to manage given their other major life commitments. However, in spite of the convenience provided by online education and the increased popularity among veterans for this medium of instruction (McMurray, 2007), the question of the effectiveness of this medium for this population compared to face-to-face instruction remains a subject of debate.

In a study of 3,600 students enrolled in science, technology, mathematics, and engineering courses at a two-year college, Wladis, Conway, and Hachey (2015) evaluated the outcomes of students enrolled in online and comparable face-to-face courses. The results showed that students of nontraditional age achieved a significantly greater degree of successful course completion, defined as earning a "C-" or higher as the final grade, in the online versions of courses than their counterparts in face-to-face. Finally, the study did also determine that female students in online courses did perform below those in face-to-face courses.

These results contrast with the work of Jaggars and Xu (2010) who found that despite women outperforming men in online courses, more students overall earned failing grades and

withdrew from online courses than face-to-face and were more likely to withdraw from college. In examining these contrasting findings, Wladis, Conway, and Hachey (2015) suggested that not all student background characteristics were taken into account during analysis. This is seen with the non-inclusion of veteran status as a demographic characteristic throughout the available literature. Finally, the authors proposed that the combination of asynchronous courses with hybrid courses, those that combine online and face-to-face time, in studies may not allow the effectiveness of online education to be determined.

A final suggestion as to the differences occurring in studies may be due in part to the years when the studies were conducted, with researchers questioning whether the effectiveness of distance learning, particularly online, has changed over time along with technology. To explore this idea, Zhao, Lei, Yan, Lai, & Tan (2005) reviewed 51 articles published between 1966 and 2002, utilizing a detailed selection process to avoid the questions faced by Russell. These steps included: (a) the study must have been published in a journal, (b) complete reference information for the article must be available, (c) include evaluation of distance learning, (d) must contain at least one study comparing face-to-face and distance education, (e) empirical data on student outcomes must be present, and (f) the article must contain sufficient statistical information to calculate an effect size. Through their analysis, Zhao et al. (2005) determined that the mean effect size between the two research groups did not significantly differ in outcomes when examined as a whole, with a weighted mean effect size of +0.10. However, upon examination of individual studies that illustrated significant differences contained a wide range of effect sizes, ranging from -1.43 to 1.48 were found. A test of homogeneity yielded the result Q(97)=484.58, p<.001, confirming the heterogeneity of the data utilized, further illustrating the variation among the effect sizes.

In examination of this observed variation Zhao et al. (2005) found that the year the study was published had a significant effect on the effect size. In particular, their findings indicated that though studies conducted prior to 1998 not reporting a statistically significant difference between distance and traditional instruction, research after 1998 reported that distance learning was producing more effective results than face-to-face (Zhao et al., 2005). These findings contrast with the work of Russell (1999) who had found no such comparability between distance and face-to-face instruction in his review of studies from 1928-1998. The researchers suggested that this increase in significance is due to the continued development of technology, especially with the spread of Internet technologies in the 1990s. In effect, as instructors and students have had increased exposure to technology in more aspects of their lives, both groups are becoming more proficient in using it to enhance learning (Zhao et al., 2005). However, it should be noted that the studies examined were drawn from elementary, secondary, and postsecondary education (Zhao et al., 2005) and may not be generalizable across all postsecondary populations.

The U.S. Department of Education (2009) added to this discussion with the release of its own meta-analysis comparing face-to-face and online learning in undergraduate colleges and universities. Through a review of 51 studies published between 1996 and 2008, the Department of Education found that undergraduate students performed better in online distance learning compared to students who took the same course through face-to-face deliver, with an average effect size of +0.20 favoring the online delivery, and "mean difference between online and face-to-face conditions... is statistically significant at the p < .001 level (U.S. Department of Education, 2009, p. xiv).

As seen throughout the various studies, the effectiveness of distance education compared to face-to-face has evolved over time along with technology. The spread and adaptation of the
Internet into the daily life of society has allowed instructors and students to better utilize this medium to enhance learning. As more students who have grown up with this technology as an integral part of their lives arrive at state college campuses, this difference in delivery method may increase in significance (Zhao, Lei, Yan, Lai, & Tan, 2005).

In addition to the contrasting findings on the effectiveness of online learning in two-andfour-year colleges, little research exists examining the impact of this approach on veterans. In a study of two online-only series of courses, Downs and McAllen (2014) found that the GPA of veterans (3.765) was significantly higher than those of nonveterans in the same program (3.17). In controlling for age and gender, the researchers suggest that veteran status may be more than a correlative relationship to success. Bates (2012) posited that due to the asynchronous nature of military life, with wide deployments creating delays in the sending and receiving of information, that military personnel may be well equipped to succeed in an online environment. However, with the absence of a face-to-face version of these programs to examine and compare the results, there is no way to determine if the higher GPAs earned by veterans are also present in the traditional classroom or if they are limited to the online model. Further investigation and comparisons will aid in discerning the effectiveness of online education for veterans.

#### <u>Summary</u>

This chapter reviewed the development of public, two-year colleges in America since their inception through their current stage of development. With the growth of American secondary and higher education throughout the 19<sup>th</sup> Century, new institutions were needed to handle the growing demand (Brubacher & Rudy, 2008; Hutt, 2012). Designed to provide postsecondary education to students prior to university work, the first attempt at two-year

colleges occurred at the University of Michigan in 1851, seeing growth throughout the remainder of the Century (Brubacher & Rudy, 2008).

During the first half of the 20<sup>th</sup> Century, the number of two-year colleges began to expand, with enrollment aided by economic downturns in the 1930s (El-Khawas, 2011). With the passing of the GI Bill, expansion of two-year colleges in America increased dramatically throughout the latter half of the Century (Serow, 2004). Two-year colleges continued to add and develop program offerings, such as career and technical education and later baccalaureate programs, to further enrich the offerings available (Cohen & Brawer, 2008). Veterans gained greater access to higher educational opportunities through this network of institutions and have demonstrated a preference for two-and-four-year colleges when pursuing an education after military service (Alvarez, 2008; Kasworm, 2005; McMurray, 2007).

As students, veterans exhibit characteristics of an at-risk population, including being primarily of nontraditional college age and delaying entry into college (Kasworm, 2005), and can experience difficulties in interacting with younger peers (Wheeler, 2012). Additionally, the academic performance of this population has been indicated by research to be below nonveterans in terms of GPA (Durdella & Kim, 2012; Teachman, 2005). Along with difficulties reported in forming social supports with younger peers, veterans may be at a greater risk from withdrawal and not persisting after their first year (Calcagno, Bailey, Jenkings, Kienzl, & Leinbach, 2008). These findings suggest that two-year college administrators must be aware of the challenges facing this population and seek solutions to best help them succeed.

An avenue that has proven increasingly popular among nontraditional students and veterans and four-year colleges alike is online distance learning programs (Field, 2008; Smith, 2016). Through the development of online distance learning, colleges are able to provide

instruction to students whose schedules may not be conducive with traditional face-to-face availabilities. Research has suggested that, due to the asynchronous nature of military service, veterans may enter these programs prepared for the self-regulation and goal setting required for program success (Artino, 2009; Downs & McAllen, 2014; Meyer, Bruwelheide, & Poulin, 2009).

However, despite the increased availability of online learning in two-year colleges, little agreement exists in the literature in regards to its overall effectiveness. Research has indicated that nontraditional students may achieve greater success in online courses while women may not compared to face-to-face instruction (Wladis, Conway, & Hachey, 2015).

However, these results for women are challenged by a study conducted on Gregory and Lampley (2016), who found women were more likely to earn higher grades in online courses, despite also being more likely to withdraw from an online course compared to a face-to-face. Additionally, the impact on veterans engaged in online learning has yet to be fully explored, as available literature on the subject contrasts on the effectiveness online results compared to comparable face-to-face instruction (Downs & McAllen, 2014). With this population demonstrating many characteristics of at-risk students, such as being of nontraditional age and delaying entry into higher education, further study is warranted.

Through a review of the literature on the subjects of veterans, online learning, and twoyear colleges, this study was designed to address the gaps in the research. With the number of veterans enrolling at two-year colleges continuing to increase (Burnett & Segoria, 2009), along with the expansion of online distance learning opportunities (Carnevale, 2004; Picciano, Seaman, & Allen, 2010), further research into the effectiveness of this instructional delivery method on these students is necessary.

# **CHAPTER THREE: METHODOLOGY**

# Introduction

The purpose of this study was to examine the outcomes of veterans enrolled in a public, four-year state college taking the same course administered both online and through face-to-face instruction. The methodology utilized to conduct this study is detailed in this chapter. This chapter is divided into eight sections: (a) design of the study, (b) research questions, (c) selection of participants, (d) instrumentation, (e) data collection, (f) data analysis, (h) procedural fidelity, and (i) a final summary.

# Design of the Study

To address the research questions, this research utilized a quasi-experimental design, with the researcher seeking to identify cause-and-effect relationships among different groups in which the independent variable or independent variables were present (Amro, Mundy & Kupczynski, 2015; Gay, Mills & Airasian, 2012). The groups examined were students, both veterans and nonveterans, taking English I (ENC 1101) via online and face-to-face delivery during academic years 2012-2013, 2013-2014, and 2014-2015. As this course satisfies the General Education State Core Communications requirement for Associates of Arts degree seeking students (Seminole State College, 2016), a large number of students will have taken this course regardless of their major. This ensures that the population will include both veterans and nonveterans as both groups would require this course to satisfy graduation requirements. The final course grade outcomes of the participants were quantitatively examined to determine if there were any differences between those who took the ENC 1101 course through online and face-to-face methods.

For the purposes of this study, quantitative analyses were performed to examine final grade outcomes earned by all students enrolled in course ENC 1101 for the selected academic years. Differences between the groups were analyzed to compare the outcomes of the two methods of course instruction, online and face-to-face delivery, as well as to investigate the role that age and veteran status play related to the final grade outcomes.

### **Research Questions**

The three research questions listed directed the investigation of the outcomes of veterans and nonveterans enrolled in an online and face-to-face version of English I (ENC 1101) in a public, four-year state college.

- How do the academic outcomes of veterans, as measured by final grades, of veterans enrolled in an online version of English I (ENC 1101), compare with veterans enrolled in a face-to-face version of the same course with and without consideration of gender?
- How do the academic outcomes, as measured by final grades, of veterans compare to nonveterans in both online and face-to-face versions of the course English I (ENC 1101) with and without consideration of gender?
- 3. What ability, if any, do instructional modality, veteran status, and age have in predicting final grade outcomes in the course English I (ENC 1101)?

# Selection of Participants

The population examined for this study was drawn from veterans and nonveterans attending a public, four-year state college in Florida. Participants were selected based on their enrollment in English I (ENC 1101) at the state college. Census data were utilized for this study, with all students being examined, regardless of veteran status. This was done to create comparison groups of veterans and nonveterans to address the three research questions detailed in the preceding section. To be included in the study, participants must have been enrolled in course ENC 1101 during academic years 2012-2013, 2013-2014, or 2014-2015 and have a final grade outcome. Any student who did not meet both of these criteria was eliminated from the analyses. Participants were identified as veterans or nonveterans and further categorized by their age groups to address the third research question.

# Population

The archival data set provided by the four-year public college contained a total of 21,140 records, consisting of both veterans and nonveterans who took the course English I (ENC 1101) through online and face-to-face instructional modalities. Of this group 1,645 had a final grade outcome other than A, B, C, D, or F and were removed prior to analysis. In the remaining 19,495 records, 54 percent were male, 45 percent were female, and approximately 1 percent did not have a gender reported. This distribution of genders is equivalent with the four-year college's overall percentage of men and women. Within this sample, 544 records were from veterans, representing 3 percent of the overall population, which is similar to the national distribution seen of veterans in public colleges (Snyder, Dillow, & National Center for Education Statistics, 2012).

#### Instrumentation

This study employed quantitative instrumentation to address the three research questions. Data were collected via the enrollment and final grade outcome in the online and face-to-face

versions of course ENC 1101. Demographic data, including gender, age, and veteran-status were included in the examined data set to address the three research questions and create the comparison groups.

Student demographic and final grade outcome data were collected from the public, fouryear college's database on enrollment in course ENC 1101 for academic years 2012-2013, 2013-2014, and 2014-2015. The data included the number of students enrolled in both course presentation methods, including the number of veterans and nonveterans, as well as the final grade outcomes for all participants. Additionally, data on the gender, age, and veteran-status were also collected. Both course presentation methods employ the same curricular standards and requirements for earning a passing final grade outcome of A, B, or C.

#### Data Collection

The study employed quantitative methods to collect and analyze all data relevant to addressing the research questions.

# University Protocol

Prior to initiating data collection, the researcher submitted an application detailing the intent, methods, and parameters of the investigation to the Institutional Review Board of the University of Central Florida (UCF) on November 4, 2016. This application contained information sourced from chapter one of this document to provide the review board with an understanding of the intent and methodology employed by the study. In compliance with the guidelines of the review board, the researcher was required to have completed courses on ethics involved in human participants research offered through the Collaborative Institutional Research

Initiative (CITI). The required courses were completed September 15, 2012, and renewed on September 22, 2015. Approval from the Institutional Review Board was received on November 21, 2016 (see Appendix A).

# State College Protocol

To be allowed to gather data from the state college's database, an application was submitted by the researcher to the Institutional Review Board of the college. The application provided details sourced from chapter one of this document, outlining the purpose, population, significance, research questions, instrumentation, potential benefits, and the intended audience of the study. Additionally, the application contained the course number, academic years and desired variables of gender, age, veteran status, academic year, final grade outcome, and course delivery method to be included in the data set. The application was submitted by the researcher on November 4, 2016, with approval received on November 14, 2016 (see Appendix B). Data from the state college were provided on November 28, 2016.

### Quantitative

Historical data on the participants from the selected course and academic years were collected from the state college's Institutional Research department. The gathered data were deidentified prior to receipt by the researcher to ensure the anonymity of participants and contained enrollment and final grade outcome information for the selected ENC 1101 course during the identified academic years. Final grade outcomes for the course were presented in the form of letter grades of A, B, C, D, F, and Withdrawal (W). To be included in the analyses, participants needed to have earned a final grade of A, B, C, D or F. Those records without a final grade, such as those with final outcomes indicating an incomplete or withdrawal from the course, were removed prior to analysis.

# Data Analysis

This study employed quantitative methods for collection and analysis of all data. This method was selected based on the research questions used to guide this study. The procedures involved are outlined in the following section.

#### Quantitative Data Analysis

Research question one data compared the outcomes of veterans enrolled in the course English I (ENC 1101) across two delivery models, online or face-to-face. To address this question, an independent samples t-test was selected. The independent samples t-test was selected to compare veterans enrolled in the online course delivery method compared to those in the face-to-face method (Gay, Mills & Airasian, 2012; Gratton-Lavoie & Stanley, 2009; Weber & Lennon, 2007). The independent samples *t*-tests were calculated through use of the Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (SPSS). In addition to comparing veterans as a whole, analyses were also run to evaluate the final grade outcomes of males and females across instructional modalities. The analyses were performed for all examined academic years and both course presentation methods to determine if any differences met or exceeded at  $\alpha$ = .05. Tables were constructed to display the results of these analyses and reported in chapter four of this document.

Addressing research question two, data were collected to compare participants enrolled in the same course delivery method, online and face-to-face. For this question data compared veterans enrolled in online and face-to-face versions of the same course to the final grade

outcomes of nonveterans enrolled in the same instructional modality. To conduct this analysis, an independent samples *t*-test was selected. This analysis was selected as a result of multiple academic years being examined in the study. An independent samples *t*-test allowed the researcher to compare the final grade outcomes of groups, veterans and nonveterans, in each instructional modality, online and face-to-face (Gay, Mills, & Airasian, 2012). In addition to comparing veterans to nonveterans, analyses were also run to evaluate the final grade outcomes of males and females within both instructional modalities. The independent samples *t*-test was completed utilizing SPSS as the analytical tool. Tables were constructed to outline the results of the analyses and reported in Chapter 4 of this document.

Research question three examined the relationship between age and final grade outcomes for veterans and nonveterans enrolled in online and face-to-face versions of the same course, English I (ENC 1101). To investigate the relationship of age to final grade outcome, a linear regression was selected (Cohen, Cohen, West, & Aiken, 2002). This analysis allowed for the examination of age as a factor in final grade outcomes for veterans in both instructional modalities groups of participants. The data were analyzed to construct a model of best fit for the relationship of age to final grade outcome for veterans and nonveterans in both course delivery groups. Additionally, analyses were also run to for males and females separately in both instructional modalities. The statistical procedures used in this study are outlined in Table 4.

# Table 4

# Research Questions and Analyses

Research Question	Data Source	Variables	Analyses
1. How do the academic outcomes of veterans, as measured by final grades, of veterans enrolled in an online version of English I (ENC 1101), compare with veterans enrolled in a face-to-face version of the same course with and without consideration of gender?	Public four-year state college provided data file including final grade data, demographic data, and veteran status	Independent variables: instructional modality and gender Dependent variable: final grade outcome	Independent samples <i>t</i> -test
2. How do the academic outcomes, as measured by final grades, of veterans compare to nonveterans in both online and face-to-face versions of the course English I (ENC 1101) with and without consideration of gender?	Public four-year state college provided data file including final grade data, demographic data, and veteran status	Independent variables: veteran status and gender Dependent variable: final grade outcome	Independent samples <i>t</i> -test
3. What ability, if any, do instructional modality, veteran status, and age have in predicting final grade outcomes in the course English I (ENC 1101)?	Public four-year state college provided data file including final grade data, demographic data, and veteran status	Independent variables: instructional modality, veteran status, and age Dependent variable: final grade outcome	Linear regression

# Procedural Fidelity

The researcher incorporated steps to ensure procedural fidelity throughout this study. For the quantitative methodology and analysis, a thorough review of available literature was performed to identify a need for further investigation of the outcomes of veterans in online courses at state colleges. Data were gathered from a public, four-year college and provided to the researcher without information included that would lead to individual identification. Additionally, the data analysis plan was constructed to provide value-free and objective results capable of creating inferences and generalizability to larger populations. Statistical analyses were selected and performed the provided data to determine if veterans were demonstrating success in online and/or face-to-face versions of English I (ENC 1101) and compare their outcomes to those of nonveterans.

#### Summary

This chapter reviewed the research questions guiding this study and the methodology selected to investigate these questions. The study employed a quasi-experimental, quantitative approach to answer the research questions. Data were collected from a public, four-year state college in Florida for academic years 2012-2013, 2013-2014, and 2014-2015 and analyzed using the non-parametric statistical tests (i.e., independent samples *t*-test) to address research questions 1 and 2 and the parametric statistic of linear regression to investigate research question 3. Descriptions of how participants were selected for inclusion as well as the data collection were also presented. Additionally, the analyses selected to address each research question were discussed. Finally, steps taken to ensure procedural fidelity were provided to ensure the objectivity and generalizability of the results through the use of statistical analyses.

# **CHAPTER FOUR: PRESENTATION AND ANALYSIS OF DATA**

# Introduction

The intent of this research was to examine the final grade outcomes of veterans and nonveterans enrolled in English I (ENC 1101) at a public, four-year state college in two instructional modalities: online and face-to-face. Participants in this study were students who were enrolled in course ENC 1101 during academic years 2012-2013, 2013-2014, and 2014-2015 at a public, four-year college in Florida. Final grade outcomes of veterans and nonveterans were evaluated to determine what differences, if any, exist between and within the two instructional modalities. This section will present the findings of the investigation. This chapter is divided into four parts: (a) research questions, (b) demographics, (c) testing the research questions, and (d) a summary.

# **Research Questions**

This study employed a quasi-experimental approach to investigate the impact of online and face-to-face instructional modalities on veterans taking course ENC 1101. De-identified final grades and demographic data were provided to the researcher by the four-year college. Quantitative analyses were used to address the three research questions:

 How do the academic outcomes of veterans, as measured by final grade outcomes, earned in an online version of English I (ENC 1101), compare with veterans enrolled in a face-to-face version of the same course with and without consideration of gender?

- How do the academic outcomes, as measured by final grades, of veterans compare to nonveterans in both online and face-to-face versions of the course English I (ENC 1101) with and without consideration of gender?
- 3. What ability, if any, do instructional modality, veteran status, and age have in predicting final grade outcomes in the course English I (ENC 1101)?

# **Demographics**

This section will provide descriptive statistics on the population examined in this study. Participants consisted of students enrolled in a public, four-year college in Florida during academic years 2012-2013, 2013-2014, and 2014-2015 and enrolled in the course English I (ENC 1101). An academic year is defined as progressing from fall into spring and ending in summer. Of the overall population (N = 21,140), only those participants with final grade outcomes were included in analyses (n = 19,495).

Participants examined for this study were veteran and nonveterans enrolled in the course English I (ENC 1101) in two instructional modalities: online (n = 2,080) and face-to-face (n = 17,415) in a public, four-year college in Florida during academic years 2012-2013, 2013-2014, and 2014-2015. Additionally, participants were examined as groups of veterans (n = 544) and nonveterans (n = 18,951). Table 5 presents the demographic variables among the population examined in course ENC 1101 during the surveyed academic years: (a) veteran status, (b) gender, (c) age group, and (d) instructional modality participation.

# Table 5

	Total Participants		Military V	Military Veterans		Nonveterans	
Students	Number	Percent	Number	Percent	Number	Percent	
Total	19,495		544		18,951		
Women	10,467	53.7	123	22.6	10,344	54.6	
Men	8,825	45.3	416	76.5	8,409	44.4	
Unreported	203	1.0	5	0.9	198	1	
Under 18 years old	621	3.2	2	0.4	619	3.3	
18-24 years old	14,539	74.6	246	45.2	14,293	75.4	
25-29 years old	1,770	9.1	148	27.2	1,622	8.6	
30-39 years old	1,598	8.2	107	19.7	1,491	7.9	
40 years or older	967	5.0	41	7.5	926	4.9	
Online	2,080	10.7	49	9.0	2,031	10.7	
Face-to-face	17,415	89.3	495	91.0	16,920	89.3	

Participant Demographics for English I During Surveyed Academic Years (N= 19,495)

# **Testing the Research Questions**

This section will present the results of analyses performed to address the three research questions in numeric order. Research questions one and two were evaluated through the use of independent samples *t*-tests (Gay, Mills & Airasian, 2012; Gratton-Lavoie & Stanley, 2009; Weber & Lennon, 2007). Research question three was addressed using linear regression analysis (Cohen, Cohen, West & Aiken, 2002).

#### **Research Question One**

How do the academic outcomes of veterans, as measured by final grade outcomes, earned in an online version of English I (ENC 1101), compare with veterans enrolled in a faceto-face version of the same course with and without consideration of gender?

A quantitative approach was employed to address research question one, examining the differences between military veterans in two instructional modalities of course ENC 1101. Final grade outcome and demographic data were requested from a public, four-year college for academic years 2012-2013, 2013-2014, and 2014-2015 for all students enrolled in the selected course. Data were disaggregated into instructional modality, veteran status, and gender for analysis.

To address this question, three independent samples *t*-tests were performed to compare the final grade outcomes of: (a) veterans in both instructional modalities, (b) male veterans in both instructional modalities, and (c) female veterans in both instructional modalities. In all cases, the impact of the binary independent variable course modality (0 = online and 1 = face-to-face) was assessed on the dependent variable final course grade (converted as 0 = F, 1 = D, 2 = C, 3 = B, and 4 = A). Tests for normality revealed skewness and kurtosis values within the accepted range of -2 and 2 and no outliers were identified on boxplots. These results demonstrate that the assumption of normality did not appear to be violated for any independent *t*test.

Comparing Final Grade Outcomes of Veterans Across Instructional Modalities

The homogeneity of variance was examined through Levene's test, which demonstrated a significant result (F = 6.23, p = .01). This shows that the variance was heterogeneous rather than

homogenous, resulting in the use of a corrected or Welch's *t*-test. Analysis revealed a significant difference between veterans in both instructional modalities, t(55.65) = 2.18, p = .03. Veterans enrolled in the face-to-face version of ENC 1101 performed significantly better (M = 2.44, SD = 1.48) compared to veterans in the online version (M = 1.90, SD = 1.67). An effect size of d = 0.58 was yielded from the analysis, indicating a medium effect (Cohen, 1988). Table 6 displays the results of the analysis.

#### Table 6

Descriptive Statistics and Independent t-Test Results, ENC 1101 Performance for Veterans by Modality (N = 544)

				95% Confidence Interval		
Modality	n	М	SD	Lower Limit	Upper Limit	
Face-to-Face	495	2.44	1.48	2.31	2.57	
Online	49	1.90	1.67	1.42	2.38	
		0.50				

*Note*. t(55.65) = 2.18, p = .03, d = 0.58.

# Comparing Final Grade Outcomes of Male Veterans Across Instructional Modalities

A test for homogeneity of variance was performed for male veterans in both instructional modalities of course ENC 1101. For this sample, the result of Levene's test was significant (F = 6.64, p = 0.01), demonstrating heterogeneous variance. As a result, a corrected *t*-test was used for analysis. Contrary to the comparison of veterans as a whole across the two instructional modalities, there was no significant difference between instructional modalities, t(38.63) = 1.58, p = 0.12. Though male veterans who took ENC 1101 in the face-to-face instructional modality did perform better (M = 2.48, SD = 1.47) than male veterans in the online modality

(M = 2.00, SD = 1.73), the difference was not statistically significant. However, this analysis did yield a medium effect size, d = 0.51 (Cohen, 1988). Table 7 displays the results of the analysis.

#### Table 7

Descriptive Statistics and Independent t-Test Results, ENC 1101 Performance for Male Veterans by Modality (N = 416)

				95% Confidence Interval			
Modality	n	М	SD	Lower Limit	Upper Limit		
Face-to-Face	381	2.48	1.47	2.33	2.63		
Online	35	2.00	1.73	1.41	2.59		

*Note*. t(38.63) = 1.58, p = 0.12, d = 0.51.

Comparing Final Grade Outcomes of Female Veterans Across Instructional Modalities

A test for homogeneity of variance for female veterans enrolled in both instructional modalities of course ENC 1101 was performed. The result of Levene's test was not significant (F = 0.28, p = .60), suggesting that homogeneity of variances had not been violated. Similar to male veterans, there was no statistically significant difference between female veterans in both instructional modalities, t(121) = 1.54, p = .13. Though not statistically significant, female nonveterans enrolled in course ENC 1101 in the face-to-face instructional modality did perform better (M = 2.30, SD = 1.50) than female veterans in the online instructional modality (M = 1.64, SD = 1.55). Table 8 displays the results of the analysis.

Table 8

Descriptive Statistics and Independent t-Test Results, ENC 1101 Performance for Female

				95% Confidence Interval	
Modality	n	М	SD	Lower Limit	Upper Limit
Face-to-Face	109	2.30	1.50	2.02	2.59
Online	14	1.64	1.55	0.75	2.54
	0.1 <b>0</b> 1 0	• •			

*Veterans by Modality* (N = 123)

*Note*. t(121) = 1.54, p = 0.13, d = 0.28.

#### **Research Question Two**

How do the academic outcomes, as measured by final grades, of veterans compare to nonveterans in both online and face-to-face versions of the course English I (ENC 1101) with and without consideration of gender?

To explore research question two, examining the differences between military veterans in two instructional modalities of course ENC 1101, a quantitative approach was employed. Final grade outcome and demographic data for academic years 2012-2013, 2013-2014, and 2014-2015 were requested from a public, four-year college for all students enrolled in the course ENC 1101. Data were disaggregated into instructional modality, veteran status, and gender for analysis.

To address this question, six independent samples *t*-tests were performed to compare the final grade outcomes of: (a) veterans to nonveterans in the face-to-face instructional modality, (b) veterans to nonveterans in the online instructional modality, (c) male veterans to male nonveterans in the face-to-face instructional modality, (d) female veterans to female nonveterans in the face-to-face instructional modality, (e) male veterans to male nonveterans in the face-to-face instructional modality, (e) male veterans to male nonveterans in the face-to-face instructional modality, (e) male veterans to male nonveterans in the face-to-face instructional modality, (for the face-to-face instructional modality, and (for the face-to-face instructional modality).

instructional modality. In all cases, the impact of the binary independent variable of veteran status (0 = nonveteran and 1 = veteran) was assessed on the dependent variable final course grade (converted as 0 = F, 1 = D, 2 = C, 3 = B, and 4 = A). In assessing normality, tests for skewness and kurtosis yielded values within the accepted range of -2 and 2 and no outliers were identified on boxplots. The assumption of normality was not apparently violated.

# Comparing Final Grade Outcomes of Veterans to Nonveterans: Face-to-Face

In testing for homogeneity of variances, Levene's test did not return a significant result (F = 0.32, p = .57). This suggests that the homogeneity of variances was not violated in this case. In examination of both veterans and nonveterans in the face-to-face instructional modality, there were no statistically significant differences in final grade outcomes, t(17,413) = 0.25, p = 0.80. Nonveterans did perform better in the face-to-face instructional modality (M = 2.46, SD = 1.46) than veterans (M = 2.44, SD = 1.48), despite not having a statistically significant difference between the mean final grade outcomes of veterans and nonveterans in the face-to-face instructional modality. Table 9 displays the results of the analysis.

# Table 9

Descriptive Statistics and Independent t-Test Results, ENC 1101 Performance for Face-to-Face Students by Veteran Status (N = 17,415)

				95% Confidence Interval		
Veteran Status	n	М	SD	Lower Limit	Upper Limit	
Nonveteran	16,920	2.46	1.46	2.43	2.48	
Veteran	495	2.44	1.48	2.31	2.57	

*Note*. *t*(17,413) = 0.25, *p* = 0.80, *d* < .001.

Comparing Final Grade Outcomes of Veterans to Nonveterans: Online

To begin the analysis of those students in the online instructional modality, a test for homogeneity of variances was conducted. Levene's test did not yield a significant result, (F = 2.67, p = .10). This suggests that the assumption of homogeneity of variances was not violated. In examining the online instructional modality, there was no statistically significant difference between the final grade outcomes of veterans and nonveterans, t(2.078) = 0.94, p = 0.35. Similar to the face-to-face analysis, nonveterans did perform better in the online instructional modality (M = 2.11, SD = 1.56) compared to veterans (M = 1.90, SD = 1.67). This difference between final grade outcomes of veterans in the online instructional modality was not statistically significant. The effect size, d = .04, indicated no effect (Cohen, 1988). Table 10 displays the results of the analysis.

### Table 10

Descriptive Statistics and Independent t-Test Results, ENC 1101 Performance for Online Students by Veteran Status (N = 2,080)

				95% Confidence Interval			
Veteran Status	n	М	SD	Lower Limit	Upper Limit		
Nonveteran	2,031	2.11	1.56	2.04	2.18		
Veteran	49	1.90	1.67	1.42	2.38		
<i>Note.</i> $t(2.078) = 0.94$ , $p = 0.35$ , $d = 0.04$ .							

Comparing Final Grade Outcomes of Male Veterans and Nonveterans: Face-to-Face

In examining male veterans and nonveterans in the face-to-face instructional modality, a test for homogeneity of variances was conducted. Levene's test did not return a significant result

(F = 0.19, p = .66). This suggests that the assumption of homogeneity of variances was not violated. Analysis revealed a statistically significant difference between veterans and nonveterans for final grade outcomes in the face-to-face instructional modality, t(8,086) = -2.56, p = .01. Male veterans in the face-to-face instructional modality had statistically significant higher final grade outcomes (M = 2.48, SD = 1.47) compared to male nonveterans (M = 2.28, SD = 1.48). However, no effect was determined from the effect size, d = 0.06 (Cohen, 1988). Table 11 displays the results of the analysis.

### Table 11

Descriptive Statistics and Independent t-Test Results, ENC 1101 Performance for Male Face-to-Face Students by Veteran Status (N = 8,088)

				95% Confidence Interval		
Veteran Status	n	М	SD	Lower Limit	Upper Limit	
Nonveteran	7,707	2.28	1.48	2.25	2.31	
Veteran	381	2.48	1.47	2.33	2.63	

*Note*. t(8,086) = -2.56, p = 0.01, d = 0.06.

Comparing Final Grade Outcomes of Female Veterans and Nonveterans: Face-to-Face

To analyze the performance of female veterans and nonveterans in the face-to-face instructional modality, a test of homogeneity of variances was conducted. Levene's test did not reveal a significant result (F = 1.56, p = .21). This suggests that the assumption of homogeneity of variances was not violated. There was a statistically significant difference in the performance among female students in the face-to-face instructional modality comparing veterans to nonveterans, t(9,138) = 2.16, p = .03. The final grade outcomes of female nonveterans were

significantly higher (M = 2.60, SD = 1.46) than those of female veterans (M = 2.30, SD = 1.50). However, no effect was indicated by the effect size, d = .05 (Cohen, 1988). Table 12 displays the results of the analysis.

# Table 12

Descriptive Statistics and Independent t-Test Results, ENC 1101 Performance for Female Faceto-Face Students by Veteran Status (N = 9,140)

				95% Confidence Interval		
Veteran Status	n	М	SD	Lower Limit	Upper Limit	
Nonveteran	9,031	2.60	1.43	2.57	2.63	
Veteran	109	2.30	1.50	2.02	2.59	

*Note*. t(9,138) = 2.16, p = 0.03, d = 0.05.

Comparing Final Grade Outcomes of Male Veterans and Nonveterans: Online

To compare the final grade outcomes of male veterans and nonveterans in the online instructional modality, a test of homogeneity of variances was first conducted. No significant result was yielded from Levene's test (F = 2.79, p = .10). This suggested that the assumption of homogeneity of variances was not violated. Analysis revealed no statistically significant difference among male students of different veteran status in the online instructional modality, t(735) = 0.15, p = .88. Through examination of the two veteran statuses, male nonveterans did perform better in the online instructional modality (M = 2.04, SD = 1.57) compared to male veterans (M = 2.00, SD = 1.73). However, this difference was not significant and the effect size, d = .01, indicated no effect (Cohen, 1988). Table 13 displays the results of the analysis.

# Table 13

Descriptive Statistics and Independent t-Test Results, ENC 1101 Performance for Male Online Students by Veteran Status (N = 737)

				95% Confidence Interval	
Veteran Status	n	М	SD	Lower Limit	Upper Limit
Nonveteran	702	2.04	1.57	1.93	2.16
Veteran	35	2.00	1.73	1.41	2.59

*Note*. t(735) = 0.15, p = 0.88, d = 0.01.

Comparing Final Grade Outcomes of Female Veterans and Nonveterans: Online

In examination of female veterans and nonveterans in the online instructional modality, a test of the homogeneity of variances was conducted. Levene's test was not significant (F = 0.39, p = .84). This suggests that the assumption of homogeneity of variances has not been violated. Similar to male veterans and nonveterans, analysis revealed no statistically significant difference in the final grade outcomes of female veterans and nonveterans in the online instructional modality, t(1,325) = 1.20, p = .23. Female nonveterans earn higher final grade outcomes in the online instructional modality (M = 2.14, SD = 1.55) compared to female veterans (M = 1.64, SD = 1.55), however the difference was not statistically significant. Additionally the effect size, d = .07, indicated no effect (Cohen, 1988). Table 14 displays the results of the analysis.

# Table 14

Descriptive Statistics and Independent t-Test Results, ENC 1101 Performance for Female Online Students by Veteran Status (N = 1,327)

				95% Confidence Interval	
Veteran Status	n	М	SD	Lower Limit	Upper Limit
Nonveteran	1,313	2.14	1.55	2.06	2.23
Veteran	14	1.64	1.55	0.75	2.54

*Note*. t(1,325) = 1.20, p = .23, d = 0.07.

#### **Research Question Three**

What ability, if any, do instructional modality, veteran status, and age have in predicting final grade outcomes in the course English I (ENC 1101)?

To assess research question three, an investigation of the ability of instructional modality, veteran status, and age, a quantitative approach was. Final grade outcome and demographic data were requested from a public, four-year college for academic years 2012-2013, 2013-2014, and 2014-2015 for all students enrolled in the selected course English I (ENC 1101). The analysis utilized the binary independent variables of instructional modality (0 = face-to-face and 1 = online) and veteran status (0 = nonveteran and 1 = veteran) as independent variables, with an additional continuous independent variable of age. Multiple regression analysis was used to examine these variables for their likelihood to predict the dependent variable of final grade outcomes (converted as 0 = F, 1 = D, 2 = C, 3 = B, and 4 = A). Prior to testing the regression model, six major assumptions were evaluated through: (a) checking for initial outliers, (b) linearity, (c) normality, (d) independence, (e) homogeneity of variance, and (f) noncollinearity. The data did not violate any of the six assumptions.

The model contained the dependent variable (final grade outcome) and the independent variables of veteran status (0 = nonveteran, 1 = veteran), instructional modality (0 = face-to-face, 1 = online), and age in continuous years. Analysis revealed the model was statistically significant in predicting final grade outcome, F(3, 19,491) = 85.07, p < .001. The individual predictors of instructional modality and age were statistically significant while veteran status was not statistically significant. The final model is: Final Grade Outcome = 2.06 - 0.12\*(Veteran Status) - 0.45\*(Instructional Modality) + 0.02\*(Age). This model predicts that older nonveterans will earn higher final grade outcomes compared to older veterans in the face-to-face instructional modality. Analysis revealed that both instructional modality and age were statistically significant in predicting final grade outcomes, however veteran status was not. Table 15 displays the results of the model.

#### Table 15

Summary of Regression Analysis for Veteran Status, Modality, and Age Predicting ENC 1101 Performance (N = 19,495)

Variable	В	SE B	β	t	р		
Constant	2.06	0.03					
Veteran Status	-0.12	0.06	01	-1.90	.06		
Modality	-0.45	0.04	09**	-12.77	< .001		
Age	0.02	0.00	.09**	12.24	< .001		
$R^2$		.01					
F	85.07**						
р		< .001					

\*p < .05. \*\*p < .01.

Table 16 displays the descriptive statistics for the variables analyzed in the regression analysis: (a) course grade, (b) veteran status, (c) modality, and (d) age.

# Table 16

Descriptive Statistics for Variables Examined in Regression Analysis of Final Grade Outcomes in ENC 1101 (N = 19,495)

			95% Confidence Interval		
Variable	М	SD	Lower Limit	Upper Limit	
Course Grade	2.42	1.48	2.40	2.44	
Veteran Status	0.03	0.17	0.03	0.03	
Modality	0.11	0.31	0.10	0.11	
Age	22.67	7.34	22.57	22.77	

Finally, table 17 displays the correlations between each of the variables examined in the regression analysis: (a) course grade, (b) veteran status, (c) modality, and (d) age.

# Table 17

Correlation Matrix for Variables Examined in Regression Analysis of Final Grade Outcomes in

*ENC 1101 (N = 19,495)* 

Variable	Metric	1	2	3	4
1. Course Grade	r	—	—	_	_
	р				
2. Veteran Status	r	003	—	—	—
	р	.66			
3. Modality	r	07	009	—	—
	р	< .001	.20		
4. Age	r	.07	.11	.23	—
	р	< .001	< .001	< .001	

r: Pearson correlation

#### Summary

This chapter provided a review of the research questions and a brief description of the methodology employed in the study. Following this, descriptive statistics reviewing the demographics of the population were presented. Finally, analyses for each of the three research questions were offered.

Through use of independent samples *t*-tests to address research question one, analysis revealed a statistically significant difference between the final grade outcomes of veterans in the face-to-face instructional modality and online. Veterans in the face-to-face modality achieved higher final grade outcomes than their peers in the online modality. Additional analyses examining veterans by gender did not reveal any statistically significant differences between the two instructional modalities when comparing males-to-males and females-to-females. However, final grade outcomes were higher for male and female veterans in the face-to-face instructional modality, even if not statistically significant in their difference from those earned through by male and female veterans in the online modality.

Research question two, examining the differences in final grade outcomes of veterans and nonveterans within the same instructional modality, was evaluated using independent samples *t*-tests. Analysis revealed no statistically significant difference between veterans and nonveterans in either the face-to-face or online instructional modalities. Additional analysis examining this population by gender demonstrated male veterans earning statistically significant higher final grade outcomes compared to male nonveterans in the face-to-face instructional modality. Furthermore, female veterans achieved statistically significant lower final grade outcomes in the face-to-face instructional modality compared to female nonveterans. No other statistically

significant differences were found through analysis of final grade outcomes by gender and by instructional modality.

Research question three was designed to explore what ability, if any, instructional modality, veteran status, and age have in predicting final grade outcomes. A linear regression was performed to determine the impact of these independent variables. Analysis revealed that instructional modality and age were both statistically significant in predicting final grade outcomes, with veteran status not being statistically significant. As student age increased in both face-to-face and online instructional modalities, final grade outcome increased.

# **CHAPTER FIVE: SUMMARY, DISCUSSION, AND CONCLUSIONS**

# Introduction

In the preceding chapter, descriptive statistics and analysis of data related to the research undertaken by the investigator were presented. Chapter five will further explore the results of the analyses conducted to address the research questions guiding this study. This chapter is divided into five parts: (a) a summary of the study, (b) discussion of the findings, (c) implications for practice, (d) recommendations for further research, and (e) conclusions.

# Summary of the Study

This study was designed to address gaps in the research exploring online distance learning in colleges. Though the effectiveness of distance learning has been examined over time, a consensus has yet to be reached in the literature (Kummerow, Miller, & Reed, 2012; Means et al., 2010; Russell, 1999; Wladis, Conway, & Hachey, 2015). Additionally, the impact of this instructional modality on veterans remains a predominantly unexplored topic in the overall research literature.

As the number of military personnel transitioning out of active service is expected to increase during the 2010s, the number of veterans pursuing postsecondary education is projected to grow as well (Burnett & Segoria, 2009). Since the passing of the GI Bill in 1944, community colleges, and now four-year colleges, have been a primary destination for a majority of veterans seeking career and technical education as well as postsecondary education (Brubacher & Rudy, 2008; Serow, 2004). As these institutions have expanded their offerings to make use of new technology, online learning has become seen as a critical component of instruction for colleges during the 2000s and 2010s (Carnevale, 2004; Picciano et al., 2010).

This intent of this study was to examine how this instructional modality impacted veterans enrolled in a four-year college. As veterans display characteristics associated with atrisk students (Kasworm, 2005), and prior research has indicated that the academic performance of veterans is below that of nonveterans (Cate, 2014; Duredella & Kim, 2012), this population needs further exploration in order to help ensure success. Through examination of the final grade outcomes of students enrolled in a public, four-year college, this investigation was able to contribute to this field of study.

To address these gaps in the existing literature, the study was guided by the following three research questions:

- How do the academic outcomes of veterans, as measured by final grades, of veterans enrolled in an online version of English I (ENC 1101), compare with veterans enrolled in a face-to-face version of the same course with and without consideration of gender?
- How do the academic outcomes, as measured by final grades, of veterans compare to nonveterans in both online and face-to-face versions of the course English I (ENC 1101) with and without consideration of gender?
- 3. What ability, if any, do instructional modality, veteran status, and age have in predicting final grade outcomes in the course English I (ENC 1101)?

# Methodology

This research employed a quasi-experimental methodology to investigate these research questions. Data on final grade outcomes and demographics for students enrolled in the course English I (ENC 1101) at a public, four-year college in Florida were gathered for academic years

2012-2013, 2013-2014, and 2014-2015. Quantitative analysis was utilized to examine the final grade outcomes of veterans and nonveterans across and within the two instructional modalities: face-to-face and online. Additional analyses were performed to examine differences among gender and final grade outcomes. Finally, the relationship between age, veteran status, and instructional modality were examined to determine if any relationship existed between these independent variables and final grade outcomes.

# Discussion of Findings

The following sections will present the findings for the three research questions of this study. Connections to the theoretical framework outlined in chapter one and research literature discussed in chapter two will be explored.

### **Research Question One**

How do the academic outcomes of veterans, as measured by final grades of veterans enrolled in an online version of English I (ENC 1101), compare with veterans enrolled in a faceto-face version of the same course with and without consideration of gender?

Analysis performed on the data obtained from the public, four-year college on the final grade outcomes of students enrolled in course ENC 1101 during academic years 2012-2013, 2013-2014, and 2014-2015 revealed a statistically significant difference in the performance of veterans in the two instructional modalities, with those in the face-to-face modality outperforming those in the online instructional modality. The observed effect size, d = 0.58 indicated that there is a medium effect when comparing the differences in the means of the two

instructional modalities. These findings suggest that face-to-face instruction is more likely to produce higher final grade outcomes for veterans than the online modality.

Previous research has often presented contrasting findings on the effectiveness of online education compared to face-to-face. The results of this study align with prior investigations that have demonstrated lower overall academic outcomes for students electing to utilize the online version of a course compared to the face-to-face (Goomas & Clayton, 2013; Jaggars & Xu, 2010). As with the findings of Russell (1999), no statistically significant differences were found between instructional modalities, however the medium effect size (d = 0.58) is consistent with the previous research into effect sizes (Zhao et al., 2005). This suggests that the differences between the two modalities may become more significant as future cohorts of veterans and nonveterans enter into college, resulting in one modality proving more effective than the other. Further study of final grade outcomes in both instructional modalities in the future may aid in understanding if these differences will become significantly different.

An earlier investigation into the changing effect size seen in distance learning over time suggested that the increased presence of technology in American society may contribute to greater success through online instruction (Zhao et al., 2005). However, the findings from the current study are unable to support this idea, as the face-to-face instructional modality achieved a medium effect size, d = 0.58. A potential explanation may be individual levels of expertise in utilizing technology for learning, which was not assessed within the population. This is due to the current study utilizing archival data for analysis. Further exploration of veteran familiarity with and use of technology for learning may aid in exploring the differences in final grade outcomes. Finally, a similar exploration of instructor familiarity and use of technology for learning may provide additional insights into the outcomes of veterans in online courses.

In addition to interacting with technology, asynchronous learning utilized by the online instructional modality requires students to demonstrate self-regulation and goal setting in order to achieve favorable outcomes (Zimmerman, 2008). Using the Theory of Student Integration (Tinto, 1975, 1993, 2005), background demographics of students will have an impact on their adaptation to the academic environment. Prior research suggested that previous military experience would result in veterans being better prepared to excel in the online instructional modality due to the asynchronous models often employed in military training and communication (Artino, 2009; Bates, 2012; Downs & McAllen, 2014; Starr-Glass, 2015). However, as the results demonstrated, the traditional face-to-face modality yielded higher final grade outcomes for veterans.

The higher final grade outcomes earned by veterans in the face-to-face instructional modality would suggest that the performance of this population was not negatively impacted by interaction with nonveteran and younger peers. Prior research demonstrated concerns for veterans in forming social support bonds with younger and nonmilitary peers (Persky & Oliver, 2011; Wheeler, 2012). This outcome may suggest that veterans are better equipped to create these relationships with nonmilitary peers of similar age, as well as younger peers, in this sample as compared to veterans from prior studies or that these interactions may not interfere with academic performance.

Having direct, face-to-face interactions with the instructor may contribute to the college student formation of support and the establishment of connections between veterans and their colleagues. Previous research into the interactions of students and instructors demonstrated lower rates of completion and lower final grades for students in online courses due to a lack of community building (Pigliapoco & Bogliolo, 2008; Sapp & Simon, 2005). As discussed in the

research literature, veterans have expressed difficulties in forming social connections with younger peers and those from nonmilitary backgrounds in their courses (Persky & Oliver, 2011; Wheeler, 2012), and the absence of direct access to instructors and peers may increase the sense of isolation and contribute to the lower final grade outcomes for those enrolled in the online instructional modality as a result.

In examination of the results by gender, no statistically significant difference was found in comparing the final grade outcomes between the two instructional modalities for either males or females. However, despite not achieving statistical significance, female veterans in the faceto-face instructional modality did achieve better performance than those in the online modality. These findings do align with the findings of prior research that demonstrated greater likelihood of successful final grade outcomes for female students in courses presented via the face-to-face modality compared to online (Gregory & Lampley, 2016; Wladis, Conway, & Hachey, 2015). This may suggest that female veterans experience greater benefit from direct interaction with peers and instructors, leading to higher outcomes.

# Research Question Two

How do the academic outcomes, as measured by final grades, of veterans compare to nonveterans in both online and face-to-face versions of the course English I (ENC 1101) with and without consideration of gender?

The final grade outcome data from course ENC 1101 obtained from a public, four-year college revealed no statistically significant differences between veterans and nonveterans in either instructional modality. Though nonveterans did outperform veterans in both the online and face-to-face instructional modalities, the differences were not significant and the effect size

indicated no effect. This finding suggests that the final grade outcomes of veterans are comparable to those of nonveterans within both instructional modalities for the same course.

Though demonstrating no statistically significant differences between veterans and nonveterans, the analysis contrasts with prior studies that have reviewed the academic performance of veterans. These previous investigations (Cate, 2014; Durdella & Kim, 2012; Teachman, 2005) reported that veterans earned lower grades and resulting in lower grade point averages compared to nonveterans. However, these studies were based on self-reported data gathered from surveys of veterans rather than from academic databases. This difference could be attributable to an error in self-reporting of data or that veterans are becoming better equipped to succeed in postsecondary education since the publication of earlier studies.

The lack of a statistically significant difference between veterans and nonveterans in the online instructional modality diverges from findings in previous research. In a study comparing veterans to nonveterans in an online program of study, veterans outperformed their nonveteran peers (Downs & McAllen, 2014). However, Downs and McAllen (2014) examined a series of courses aligned with a technology-focused program, where the current study examined the outcomes earned in a single English course. English I (ENC 1101) was selected for this study to survey the final grade outcomes of students in their first year, limiting the effects of college course and technology exposure. Given that grade data were accumulated from multiple courses, it is possible that veterans in the Downs and McAllen (2014) study demonstrated higher final grades over time through exposure and practice across various courses. Additionally, the current study did not follow a cohort of students, but rather examined unique student outcomes in a single course in each academic year.
Through further analysis into differences within instructional modality by veteran status and gender, two statistically significant findings were reported in the face-to-face instructional modality. Analysis revealed male veterans in the face-to-face modality outperformed nonveterans, and that female nonveterans outperformed female veterans. In the case of female veterans earning lower final grade outcomes than female nonveterans, these findings do support previously conducted research. Gregory and Lampley (2016) demonstrated that female students were more likely to earn higher final grade outcomes in online courses compared to face-to-face.

However, in the current study female veterans did not experience a statistically significant difference in final grade outcomes between the two modalities as discussed in research question one; they also performed below female peers within the online modality. However, it is important to note that in both cases where a statistically significant result was found, an examination of the effect sizes revealed that the difference between the means yielded no effect present for male veterans compared to male nonveterans in the face-to-face modality (d = 0.01) or female nonveterans to female veterans in the face-to-face modality (d = 0.05). Future studies should endeavor to utilize a larger sample of female veterans to further explore the academic outcomes of this population.

### **Research Question Three**

What ability, if any, do instructional modality, veteran status, and age have in predicting final grade outcomes in the course English I (ENC 1101)?

Linear regression of the finale grade outcome and demographic data from the public, four-year college revealed that instructional modality and age were statistically significant in predicting final grade outcomes. Veteran status was not determined to be statistically significant in the prediction of final grades. The model accounted for approximately 13% of the variance in the dependent variable: final grade outcomes.

As demonstrated by the model, Final Grade Outcome = 2.06 - 0.12\*(Veteran Status) - 0.45\*(Instructional Modality) + 0.02\*(Age), as student age increases in either instructional modality students are more likely to achieve higher final grades. This finding suggests that despite being of nontraditional age, which is considered a sign of being a student at-risk for dropping out of college (Kasworm, 2005), older students are experiencing greater success in both instructional modalities regardless of their background demographics, such as veteran status, compared to younger students.

These findings align with previous research into the academic outcomes of nontraditional students. Prior research has demonstrated that the academic performance of older students is comparable to and may potentially exceed that of younger students (Richardson & King, 1998). Being a veteran may not have an impact on the overall academic performance of a student, but rather more mature students may be more capable of succeeding in a collegiate classroom, demonstrating a greater seriousness of purpose, and goal-oriented behavior.

The lack of statistical significance for veteran status impacting final grade outcomes differentiates itself from previous comparisons of veterans to nonveterans in the research literature. Prior studies have suggested that veteran status itself may be significant in the grade outcomes of students, both positively (Downs & McAllen, 2014) and negatively (Cate, 2014; Durdella & Kim, 2012; Teachman, 2005). However, the findings of this study would suggest that this variable does not have a role in predicting grade outcomes, but rather it is the age of the student that has the greatest impact on grades regardless of veteran status.

### **Implications for Practice**

Since the drafting of the first GI Bill in 1944, postsecondary education has been seen as a way to help veterans "catch up with their peers whose lives had not been interrupted by wartime" (Altbach, Berdahl, & Gumport, 2005, p. 174). Through the expansion of the two-year college system and the passing of additional financial aid legislation (Brubacher & Rudy, 2008), greater access was established to higher education throughout the second half of the 20<sup>th</sup> Century. As the 21<sup>st</sup> Century began, two-year colleges began to expand to four-year offerings through the addition of new programs such as baccalaureate degrees (Cohen & Brawer, 2008; Floyd & Walker, 2009; Gonzalez, 2011). This growth coincided with the expansion of online distance learning, allowing four-year colleges to reach larger populations than before (Field, 2008; Smith, 2016). And while online learning has been lauded for its potential financial benefits (Ioakimidis, 2007; Konetes, 2011; Meyer, Bruwelheide, & Poulin, 2009; Parry, 2011), the research literature has yet to reach consensus on whether or not this type of instructional modality produces final grades comparable to those earned through traditional face-to-face instruction.

The findings of the current study present implications for four-year colleges as the number of veterans returning from service continue to increase. Additionally, college administrators can utilize these results to help provide open access and support services to all students, including veterans. Instructors who work to ensure that all students are able to succeed will find the results of this study important for designing courses that will support veterans in both modalities. Finally, for college personnel who work to support veterans to ensure academic success and ultimately persistence and program completion, the results of the current study offer an examination of a population requiring additional assistance.

For four-year college administrators interested in expanding the online offerings of their institution while ensuring the success of their veteran population, the results of this study suggest that there are no statistically significant differences between the final grade outcomes of students in the face-to-face or online instructional modality. This implies that online course offerings can continue to be recommended to veterans of varying age. However, despite not achieving statistical significance, the observed effect size between veterans in both instructional modalities was medium (d = 0.58), suggesting that continued monitoring should be maintained as this may suggest that the differences may approach significance over time (Zhao, Lei, Yan, Lai, & Tan, 2005).

For both administrators and instructors, older students demonstrated greater success in both instructional modalities. This implies that greater emphasis on preparing students of traditional age may be of importance to ensure greater success for all students, veterans included. The findings of this study regarding older students outperforming younger students support previous research (Richardson & King, 1998), suggesting that older students, both veteran and nonveteran, arrive on college campuses with a greater readiness to succeed. This implies that administrators and instructors should examine in what ways additional academic support can be provided to students of traditional age.

Additional analyses conducted over the final grade outcomes by gender revealed that male veterans outperformed their male nonveteran classmates in the face-to-face instructional modality while female veterans earned lower final grade outcomes compared to female nonveterans in the same modality. Though the effect sizes for both groups indicated no effect for males (d = 0.01) or females (d = 0.05), the findings imply that female veterans may require additional attention from instructors and personnel who work to support veterans. As discussed

in prior research, females in online courses have demonstrated lower grades and greater propensity to withdraw from online courses (Gregory & Lampley, 2016; Wladis, Conway, & Hachey, 2015). Further research into the academic outcomes and needs of female veterans is required to explore this population. No statistically significant differences were found comparing male and female veterans and nonveterans in the online instructional modality.

The findings of this study suggest that the negative effects on final grades earned in online courses for female students as reported in previous research (Gregory & Lampley, 2016; Wladis, Conway, & Hachey, 2015) may be more profound for female veterans compared to female nonveterans. This implies that this population would benefit from greater involvement from instructors and support personnel, as female veterans performed at a level below their nonveteran peers in both instructional modalities. Though the population of female veterans enrolled in ENC 1101 through the online instructional modality (n = 14) was sufficient for the purpose of conducting analysis, a larger sample may provide more robust results. As demonstrated by the findings, greater attention and support from instructors and support personnel may aid in increasing the academic success in the first year, contributing to a greater likelihood of persisting to completion (Allen, Robbins, Casillas, & Oh, 2007; Bean & Metzner, 1985; McGrath & Braunstein, 1997).

## Summary of Implications

Upon examination of the findings of the current study, the researcher suggests the following implications for four-year colleges in supporting veterans in online and face-to-face instructional modalities:

- 1. Veterans have a higher likelihood of achieving higher final grades in the face-toface instructional modality of course ENC 1101.
- 2. Veteran status is not significant in the prediction of final grade outcomes, while both age and instructional modality are.
- 3. Older students, regardless of veteran status, are more likely to have higher final grade outcomes than younger students.
- Difficulty in creating social support relationships with nonveteran and younger peers discussed in previous research (Wheeler, 2012) may not have an impact on the academic outcomes of veterans.
- 5. Female veterans have demonstrated a need for increased attention from instructors, support personnel, and researchers to determine how best to ensure academic success in their first year and increase their likelihood of persistence to the second year and ultimately program completion (Allen, Robbins, Casillas, & Oh, 2007; Bean & Metzner, 1985; McGrath & Braunstein, 1997).

## Recommendations for Further Research

There are demonstrated gaps in the existing body of research literature in the areas of online learning and veterans studies. To address these gaps, the current study examined a population of veterans at a public, four-year college enrolled in English I offered in both online and face-to-face instructional modalities. For the purposes of further exploring this field, the researcher recommends the following for future investigations:

1. Inclusion of multiple colleges in the study to create a larger population of veteran outcomes to analyze.

- A longitudinal study comparing the final grade outcomes and grade point averages of veterans enrolled in online and face-to-face courses across multiple years through program completion.
- 3. A qualitative study of veterans entering into four-year colleges exploring their reasons for selecting online and face-to-face modalities and their establishment of academic and social support systems.
- 4. A quantitative analysis of pre-college background demographics, such as pre-college grade point average, SAT scores, and Armed Services Vocational Aptitude Battery (ASVAB) scores to further explore how background characteristics contribute to success in different instructional modalities.
- 5. A qualitative study on the academic and social support needs of female veterans and how they contrast with males.
- An investigation of the differences in female veterans and nonveterans to ascertain contributing variables that may lead to greater success in college courses across both instructional modalities.
- A comparison of final grade outcomes for full-time and part-time students to determine if enrollment-status impacts academic outcomes.
- 8. A comparison of the final grade outcomes of hybrid, asynchronous, and face-toface instructional modalities of the same course.
- 9. An examination on whether the length of military service relates to final grade outcomes.
- 10. An exploration of the impact of other variables, such as parental-status, on final grade outcomes of veterans.

### Conclusions

The findings of the current study expanded upon previous research into the effectiveness of online distance learning and the study of veterans. A review of the literature demonstrated a deficit in the examination of the impact of online learning on veterans. To address these gaps, the current study investigated final grade outcomes of veterans in a public, four-year college in Florida for the course English I during academic years 2012-2013, 2013-2014, and 2014-2015. Examination of the data revealed no statistically significant differences between online and face-to-face instructional modalities for veterans. This suggests that veterans are likely to be successful in both modalities of ENC 1101.

Previous research into veterans has reported lower academic performance compared to nonveterans (Cate, 2014; Durdella & Kim, 2012; Teachman, 2005). However, the current study found no statistically significant differences between veterans and nonveterans in either instructional modality. Further analysis revealed that age was significant in predicting final grade outcomes, rather than veteran status. This suggests that both veterans and nonveterans have a greater likelihood of academic success in both face-to-face and online modalities compared to younger students (Richardson & King, 1998).

Further analysis of the data revealed that female veterans may experience lower final grade outcomes than their nonveteran peers in the face-to-face instructional modality. Though there are gaps related to the effect of online learning on veteran outcomes, there is an additional gap on female veterans in this modality specifically. As the number of females who serve in the armed forces continues to increase, the number of female veterans attending four-year colleges in the future will also grow. With the population of veterans continuing to evolve to include greater

female representation, future research into the needs of this population will be important for four-year college administrators and instructors to help ensure success for all students.

Historically, veterans had come from backgrounds that would not lend themselves to success in higher education. Through the GI Bill and the expansion of the four-year college system, access has increased for this population throughout the 20<sup>th</sup> and 21<sup>st</sup> centuries. With the development and expansion of online learning capabilities, colleges now have a greater ability to accommodate these nontraditional students who may have responsibilities which make attending a physical course challenging.

As veterans continue to return home from their service to America, college administrators and instructors must continue to assess how these new technologies impact this population and ensure that there are mechanisms and supports in place to help all veterans be successful. Universities must also examine the impact of online learning on veterans, as they too serve these students. This care and attention to success is necessary to ensure that colleges and universities continue to serve those who served.

# APPENDIX A UNIVERSITY INSTUTITIONAL REVIEW BOARD APPROVAL



University of Central Florida Institutional Review Board Office of Research & Commercialization 12201 Research Parkway, Suite 501 Orlando, Florida 32826-3246 Telephone: 407-823-2901, 407-882-2012 or 407-882-2276 www.research.ucf.edu/compliance/irb.html

## NOT HUMAN RESEARCH DETERMINATION

From : UCF Institutional Review Board #1 FWA00000351, IRB00001138

To : Thomas M. Hoke

Date : November 21, 2016

Dear Researcher:

On 11/21/2016 the IRB determined that the following proposed activity is not human research as defined by DHHS regulations at 45 CFR 46 or FDA regulations at 21 CFR 50/56:

Type of Review:	Not Human Research Determination
Project Title:	FACTORS CONTRIBUTING TO THE SUCCESSFUL
Contraction of the second states	OUTCOMES OF MILITARY VETERANS ENROLLED
	IN ONLINE LEARNING AT ONE STATE COLLEGE
Investigator:	Thomas M Hoke
IRB ID:	SBE-16-12761
Funding Agency:	
Grant Title:	
Research ID:	N/A

University of Central Florida IRB review and approval is not required. This determination applies only to the activities described in the IRB submission and does not apply should any changes be made. If changes are to be made and there are questions about whether these activities are research involving human subjects, please contact the IRB office to discuss the proposed changes.

On behalf of Sophia Dziegielewski, Ph.D., L.C.S.W., UCF IRB Chair, this letter is signed by:

Kanielle Chap-

Signature applied by Kamille Chaparro on 11/21/2016 12:16:34 PM EST

IRB Coordinator

# APPENDIX B COLLEGE INSTITUTIONAL REVIEW BOARD APPROVAL

## Seminole State College of Florida Institutional Review Board Request for Research Review

Title of Research Project	Factors contributing to the successful outcomes of military veterans enrolled in online learning at one state college
Name of Principal Investigator	Thomas Hoke
Phone number	407-446-8654
Email address	Thomas hoke@knights.ucf.edu
Please describe the proposed study, including the research question, hypotheses, and methodology.	The proposed study intends to analyze the final grade outcomes of military veterans enrolled in the English 1 (ENC 1101) course over the span of three school years, 2013-2014, 2014-2015 and 2015-2016. Specifically, the final grade outcomes of veterans enrolled in the online and face-to-face modes of ENC 1101 will be compared.
	The research questions are as follows:
	1. How do the academic outcomes, as measured by final grades, of veterans and non-veterans compare within the same course delivery model of course ENC 1101 for school years 2012-2013, 2013-2014 and 2014-2015?
	2. How do the academic outcomes, as measured by final grades, of veterans and non-veterans enrolled in an online version compare with those enrolled in a traditional, face-to-face delivery models of course ENC 1101 for school years 2012-2013, 2013-2014 and 2014-2015?
	3. What is the relationship between age and final grade outcomes of military veterans in both the online and face-to-face delivery models of ENC 1101 for school years 2012-2013, 2013-2014 and 2014-2015?
	This research will utilize a quasi-experimental design, as the participants will be assigned to groups by the researcher, rather than allowing for random assignment. The groups will be students, weterans and non-veterans, taking English I (ENC) 1101 via online and face-to-face delivery during school years 2012-2013, 2013-2014 and 2014-2015. Within these groups, participants will be grouped into the following age groups: 18-24, 25-29, 30-34, 35-39 and 40 and older.
	Data for this study will be collected through the Department of Institutional Research of the state college. Upon approval from the SSC IRB, the Institutional Research Department will be contacted by the researcher to make a formal data request for data for school years 2012-2013, 2013-2014 and 2014-2015 for students enrolled in the online and face-to-face version of ENC 1101.
	All identifiable information will be removed from individual student records to ensure compliance with privacy requirements and an identification variable will be generated in order to separate records. Requested data will include the following demographic data: course method of online or in-person, age, gender, final grade (letter and numeric if available), year and term of course and veteran status. For this study, the dependent variable will be the final grade outcome earned for the examined course. The state college will provide data to the researcher by recordable media, external hard drive or via secure file transfer protocol (FTP) site. Files obtained from the public state

#### Seminole State College of Florida Institutional Review Board Request for Research Review

	college will be maintained on a secure, password-protected computer accessible only by the researcher, with deletion of the data occurring as per UCF IRB guidelines.
Describe the target audience of participants, including the anticipated number of participants.	This study will utilize archival data and therefore not require any live participants.
Describe the location of participants and how you will acquire access.	This study will utilize archival data and therefore not require any access to locations on Seminole State College.
Describe if participants are subject to any risk or harm from the study.	N/A
Projected start date for study.	December 1, 2016
Projected end date for study.	February 1, 2017
Targeted audience of participants.	N/A
Provide details on how you will protect the rights of participants, particularly how you will ensure that subjects may elect NOT to participate without consequence.	All data will be deidentified prior to being sent to the principal investigator and will be kept on a password protected computer accessible only by the researcher.
Provide details on how you will verify informed consent and that participants are at least 18 years old (or provide attachments of consent forms).	N/A
Provide details on who will have access to research data and how you will protect the data.	Data will be kept stored on a password protected computer accessible only by the principal investigator.
Provide details on the questions or instruments used in your study (or provide attachments).	N/A
Provide information on any other organizations, agencies, or departments involved in the study.	This study is being undertaken in fulfilment of a dissertation through the University of Central Florida
Principal Investigator's signature.	This in all
IBB Review	
Exempt from Review	EN PLOS & CONDALLY TO ITEM THE AR THE HE
Approved without Conditions	GUARINES PESCOCULINAL VILLE
Approved with Conditions	STINUAR EXISTING MACHING INC
IRB Chair Signature	Mart and a man
Dote	

#### **RESPONSIBILITIES OF THE PRINCIPAL INVESTIGATOR:**

- Any additions or changes in procedures in the protocol will be submitted to the IRB for written approval prior to changes being implemented.
- Any problems connected with the use of human subjects once the project has begun must be communicated to the IRB Chair.
- The principal investigator is responsible for retaining informed consent documents for a period of three years after the project.

### SAMPLE INFORMED CONSENT

# REFERENCES

- Ackermann, E. (1995). *Learning to use the Internet*. Wilsonville, OR: Franklin, Beedle and Associates.
- Aggasiz, E. C. (1972). Society to encourage studies at home. In O. MacKenzie (Ed.), *The changing world of correspondence study*. University Park: Pennsylvania State University Press.
- Allen, J., Robbins, S., Casillas, A., & Oh, I. (2007). Third-year college retention and transfer:
   Effects of academic performance, motivation, and social connectedness. *Research in Higher Education*, 49(7), 647-664.
- Altbach, P. G., Berdahl, R. O., & Gumport, P. J. (Eds.). (2005). American Higher Education in the Twenty-First Century. Baltimore, MD: The Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Alvarez, L. (2008, October 30). Continuing and education: Combat to college. The New York Times. Retrieved from,

http://www.nytimes.com/2008/11/02/education/edlife/vets.html?\_r=1

- American Association of Community Colleges. (2015). *Data Points*. Retrieved from http://www.aacc.nche.edu/Publications/datapoints/Pages/default.aspx
- Amro, H. J., Mundy, M., & Kupczynski, L. (2015). The effects of age and gender on student achievement in face-to-face and online college algebra classes. *Research in Higher Education Journal*, 2, 1-22.
- Artino, A. R. (2009). Think, feel, act: Motivational and emotional influences on military students' online academic success. *Journal of Computing In Higher Education*, 21(2), 146-166.

- Austin, G. A. (2010). Administrative challenges and rewards of online learning in a rural community college: Reflections of a distance learning administrator. *New Directions for Community Colleges*, (150), 27-36.
- Barnhart, D. (2011). The relationship of academic and social integration to veterans' educational persistence (doctoral dissertation). (Order No. 3433027). Available from Education Database. (823744206).
- Bates, R. A. (2012). Distance learning for special populations. Online Journal of Distance Learning Administration, 15(2), 1-9. Retrieved from http://www.westga.edu/~distance/ojdla/summer152/bates152.html
- Bean, J. P. & Metzner, B. S. (Winter 1985). A conceptual model of nontraditional undergraduate student attrition. *Review of Educational Research*, 55(4), 485-540.
- Beasley, M. A., & Fischer, M. J. (2012). Why they leave: The impact of stereotype threat on the attrition of women and minorities from science, math and engineering majors. *Social Psychology of Education: An International Journal*, 15(4), 427-448.

Blumenstyk, G. (2006, July). The military market. Chronicle of Higher Education, 52(44).

- Bothel, R. (1999). Perspectives of a wounded veteran of distance learning. *Planning for Higher Education*, 28(1), 57-65.
- Brown, R. E. (2001). The process of community-building in distance learning classes. *Journal* of Asynchronous Learning Networks, 5(2), 18-35.
- Brubacher, J. S. & Rudy, W. (2008). *Higher Education in Transition* (4th ed.). New Brunswick,NJ: Transaction Publishers.

- Burnett, S. E., & Segoria, J. (2009). Collaboration for military transition students from combat to college: It takes a community. *Journal of Postsecondary Education and Disability*, 22(1), 53-58.
- Calcagno, J. C., Bailey, T., Jenkings, D., Kienzl, G., & Leinbach, T. (2008). Community college student success: What institutional characteristics make a difference? *Economics of Education Review*, 27(6): 632–45.
- Carnevale, D. (2004). Distance education: Keeping up with exploding demand. *Chronicle of Higher Education*, 50(21), B8.
- Cate, C. (2014). An examination of student veteran completion rates over service eras: An in-depth analysis of the 2010 national survey of veterans. *Student Veterans of America Research Brief, 2*(1). Retrieved from http://www.studentveterans.org/images/Documents/SVA%20Research%20Brief%202-

1.pdf

- Chappell, C. (2010). Veterans finding comfort on campus. Community College Times. Retrieved from http://www.ccdaily.com/Pages/Campus-Issues/Veterans-finding-comforton-campus.aspx
- Church, T. E. (2009). Returning veterans on campus with war related injuries and the long road back home. *Journal of Postsecondary Education and Disability*, 22(1), 43-52.
- Clark, B. R. (1960) The "cooling-out" function in higher education. *The American Journal of Sociology*, 65(6), 569-576.
- Cohen, A. & Brawer, F. (2008). *The American community college*. (5th ed.). San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.

- Cohen, J. (1988). *Statistical power analysis for the behavioral sciences*. Hillsdale, N.J. : L. Erlbaum Associates, 1988.
- Cohen, J., Cohen, P., West, S. G., & Aiken, L. S. (2002). Applied multiple correlation: Regression analysis for the behavioral sciences (3rd ed.). Hillsdale, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum.
- Coley, R. J. (2000). *The American community college turns 100: A look at its students, programs and prospects.* Princeton, NJ: Educational Testing Service, Policy Information Center.
- Community College Baccalaureate Association. (2012). Baccalaureate conferring locations. Retrieved from http://www.accbd.org/wp-

content/uploads/2012/03/ConferringInstitutionsUS.pdf

- Community College Times. (2009). Study examines campus veterans programs. *Community College Daily*. Retrieved from http://www.ccdaily.com/Pages/Campus-Issues/Studyexamines-campus-veterans-programs.aspx
- Cowley, W. H. (1942). The war on college. Atlantic Monthly, 169, 721.
- Defense Manpower Data Center. 2009. *Contigency Tracking system: Profile of service members ever deployed.* Washington, DC: Office of the Secretary of Defense.
- DiRamio, D., Ackerman, R., & Mitchell, R. L. (2008). From combat to campus: Voices of student veterans. *NASPA Journal*, *45*, 73–102.
- Downs, G. H., & McAllen, D. K. (2014). Exploring the relationship between military service and performance in online classes. *Online Journal of Distance Learning Administration*, 17(4), 1-7.
- Durdella, N., & Kim, Y.K. (2012). Understanding patterns of college outcomes among student veterans. *Journal of Studies in Education*, *2*, 109-129.

- Durkheim, E. (1951). *Suicide*. (J. Spaulding and G. Simpson, Trans.). Glencoe, IL: Free Press. (Originally published 1897).
- Dutton, J., Dutton, M., & Perry, J. (2002). How do online students differ from lecture students? *Journal of Asynchronous Learning Networks*, 6(1), 1-20.
- Eaton, J. (2005, October 24). Why community colleges shouldn't offer baccalaureates. *The Chronicle of Higher Education*, *52*(10), B25–B26.
- Eckstein, M. (2009). Colleges cite inequities in new benefits for veterans. *Chronicle of Higher Education*, 55(32), A1.
- Eells, W. C. (1939). Implications of the junior college movement. *The High School Journal*, 22(4), 137-144. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/40361435
- El-Khawas, E. (2011). The impact of economic crises on American universities: Lessons from the past. *Higher Education Management and Policy*, *23*(2), 27-40.
- Evans, J. J., Pellegrino, L., & Hoggan, C. (2015). Supporting veterans at the community college: a review of the literature. *Community College Enterprise*, *21*(1), 47-65.
- Field, K. (2008). Cost, convenience drive veterans' college choices. Chronicle of Higher Education, 54(46), A1.
- Floyd, D. L., & Walker, K. P. (2009). The community college baccalaureate: Putting the pieces together. *Community College Journal of Research And Practice*, 33(2), 90-124.
- Garrison, D. R., & Shale, D. (1987). Mapping the boundaries of distance education: Problems in defining the field. *The American Journal of Distance Education*, *1*(1), 7-13.
- Gay, L. R., Mills, G. E., & Airasian, P. (2012). Education research: Competencies for analysis and applications (10th ed.). Upper Saddle River, NJ: Pearson.

- Gonzalez, J. (2011). Go to community college, earn a bachelor's degree: Florida likes that combination. *Chronicle of Higher Education*, *57*(39), A1-A13.
- Goomas, D. T., & Clayton, A. (2013). New-to-college "academic transformation" distance learning: A paradox. *Community College Journal of Research and Practice*, 37(11), 915-918.
- Gratton-Lavoie, C., & Stanley, D. (2009). Teaching and learning principles of microeconomics online: An empirical assessment. *The Journal of Economic Education*, 40(1), 3–25.
- Greenberg, M. (18 Jun 2004). How the GI Bill changed higher education. *Chronicle of Higher Education*, B9-B11.
- Gregory, C. B., & Lampley, J. H. (2016). Community college student success in online versus equivalent face-to-face courses. *Journal of Learning in Higher Education*, *12*(2), 63-72.
- Hai-Jew, S. (2004). Washington online virtual campus: Infusing culture in dispersed web-based higher education. *International Review of Research in Open and Distance Learning*, 5(2), 1-19.
- Hannon, J., & D'Neto, B. (2007). Cultural diversity online: Student engagement with learning technologies. *International Journal of Educational Management*, 21(5), 418-432.
- Hanson, C. (2009). The community college baccalaureate: An Historic and cultural imperative. Community College Journal of Research and Practice, 33(12), 985-994.

Hayes, D. (2010). College on demand. Diverse Issues in Higher Education, 27(3), 17-19.

Herndon, J. (1943). Financial recognition of ex-servicemen. *The Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science*, 227, 122-127. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/1023633

- Hollinshead, B. S. (1936). The community college program. *Junior College Journal*, 7, 111-116.
- Horn, L., Nevill, S., Griffith, J., MPR Associates, B. C., & National Center for Education Statistics (ED), W. D. (2006). Profile of undergraduates in U.S. postsecondary education institutions, 2003-04: With a special analysis of community college students. *Statistical Analysis Report*. NCES 2006-184.
- Horn, L. J., Carroll, C. D., & MPR Associates, B. C. (1996). Nontraditional undergraduates: Trends in enrollment from 1986 to 1992 and persistence and attainment among 1989-90 beginning postsecondary students. Postsecondary Education Descriptive Analysis Reports. Statistical Analysis Report. Report NCES 97-578. Retrieved from https://nces.ed.gov/pubs/web/97578.asp
- Hutt, E. L. (2012). Formalism over function: Compulsion, courts, and the rise of educational formalism in America, 1870-1930. *Teachers College Record*, *114*(1), 1-27.
- Ioakimidis, M. (2007). Online or on campus: A student tertiary education cost model comparing the two, with a quality proviso. *Higher Education in Europe*, *32*(2-3), 249-260.
- Jaggars, S., & Xu, D. (2010). Online learning in the Virginia community college system. *Community College Research Center, Columbia University*, 47.
- Kasworm, C. (2005). Adult student identity in an intergenerational community college classroom. *Adult Education Quarterly: A Journal of Research and Theory*, *56*(1), 3-20.
- Koenig, A. E., & Hill, R. B. (1967). *The farther vision: Educational television today*. Madison,WI: University of Wisconsin Press.

Konetes, G. (2011). Distance education's impact during economic hardship: How distance learning impacts educational institutions and businesses in times of economic hardship.
 *International Journal of Instructional Media*, 38(1), 7-15.

Koos, L. V. (1924). The junior college. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press.

- Kummerow, A., Miller, M., & Reed, R. (2012). Baccalaureate courses for nurses online and on campus: A comparison of learning outcomes. *American Journal of Distance Education*, 26(1), 50-65.
- Lease, A. J., & Brown, T. A. (2009). Distance learning past, present and future. *International Journal of Instructional Media*, *36*(4), 415-426.
- Lenahan-Bernard, J. (2012). Online learning opportunities for U.S. military members and government employees. *Distance Learning*, *9*(3), 25-32.
- Machtmes, K., & Asher, J. W. (2000). A meta-analysis of the effectiveness of telecourses in distance education. *American Journal of Distance Education 14*(1): 27-46.
- Maehl, W. H. (2004). Adult degrees and the learning society. *New Directions for Adult and Continuing Education*, 103, 5-16.
- Maring, J., E. Costello, and M. M. Plack. 2008. Student outcomes in a pathophysiology course based on mode of delivery: Distance versus traditional classroom learning. *Journal of Physical Therapy Education* 22(1): 24–32.
- Martin, J., & Samels, J. E. (2009). *Turnaround: Leading stressed colleges and universities to excellence*. Baltimore, MD: Johns Hopkins University Press.
- McGrath, M. M., & Braunstein, A. (1997). The prediction of freshmen attrition: An examination of the importance of certain demographic, academic, financial, and social factors. *College Student Journal*, *31*(3), 1-11.

- McKinney, L., Scicchitano, M., & Johns, T. (2013). A national survey of community college baccalaureate institutions. *Community College Journal of Research and Practice*, 37(1), 54-63.
- McMurray, A. J. (2007). College students, the G.I. Bill, and the proliferation of online learning: A History of learning and contemporary challenges. *Internet and Higher Education*, *10*(2), 143-150.
- Means, B., Toyama. Y., Murphy, R., Bakia, M., & Jones, K. (2010). Evaluation of evidencebased practices in online learning: A meta-analysis and review of online learning studies. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Education, Office of Planning, Evaluation, and Policy Development. Available online at https://www2.ed.gov/rschstat/eval/tech/evidence-based-practices/finalreport.pdf
- Meyer, K., Bruwelheide, J., & Poulin, R. (2009). Principles for promoting the financial sustainability of online programs. *Planning for Higher Education*, *37*(3), 36-55.
- Montgomery, G. V. (1994, Fall). The Montgomery GI Bill: Development, implementation, and impact. *The Educational Record*, *75*(4), 49.
- Moore, M. G. (1983). The individual adult learner. In M. Tight (Ed.). *Adult Learning and Education* (pp. 153-168). London, England: Croom Helm.
- Moore, M. G., & Anderson, W. G. (2003). *Handbook of distance education*. Mahwah, New Jersey: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Morse, K. (2003). Does one size fit all? Exploring asynchronous learning in a multicultural environment. *Journal of Asynchronous Learning Networks*, 7(1), 37-55.
- Mullin, C. M., Phillippe, K., & American Association of Community, C. (2009). Community college enrollment surge: An analysis of estimated fall 2009 headcount enrollments at

community colleges. Policy Brief 2009-01PBL. American Association of Community Colleges,

- Olson, D., & Gabriel-Olson, K. (2012). Military service members and veterans: In the classroom and on the police force. *Campus Law Enforcement Journal*, 42(2), 26-28.
- Parry, M. (2011, August 28). Online venture energizes vulnerable college. *The Chronicle of Higher Education*, 58(2), A1-A12.
- Pascarella, E. T. & Terenzini, P. T. (2005). How college affects students: A third decade of research. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Persky, K. R., & Oliver, D. E. (2011). Veterans coming home to the community college: Linking research to practice. *Community College Journal of Research and Practice*, 35(1-2), 111-120.
- Picciano, A. G., Seaman, J., & Allen, I. E. (2010). Educational transformation through online learning: To be or not to be. *Journal of Asynchronous Learning Networks*, 14(4), 17-35.
- Pigliapoco, E., & Bogliolo, A. (2008). The effects of psychological sense of community in online and face-to-face academic courses. *International Journal of Emerging Technologies in Learning*, 3, 60-69.
- Radford, A. W., & National Center for Education Statistics. (2011). Military service members and veterans: A Profile of those enrolled in undergraduate and graduate education in 2007-08. *Stats in Brief.* NCES 2011-163. Retrieved from https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2011/2011163.pdf
- Radford, A. W., Wun, J., Weko, T., & National Center for Education Statistics. (2009). Issue tables: A profile of military servicemembers and veterans enrolled in postsecondary

education in 2007-08. NCES 2009-182. *National Center for Education Statistics*. Retrieved from https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2009/2009182.pdf

- Randall, M. (2012). Gap analysis: Transition of health care from Department of Defense to Department of Veterans Affairs. *Military Medicine*, *177*(1), 11–16.
- Richardson, J.T.E., & King, E. (1998). Adult students in higher education: Burden or boon? *Journal of Higher Education*, 69, 65-88.
- Roblyer, M. D. (1999). Is choice important in distance learning? A study of student motives for taking Internet-based courses at the high school and community college levels. *Journal of Research on Computing in Education*, 32(1), 157-171.
- Roceanu, I. (2012). Designing the military advanced distributed learning system. *eLearning & Software for Education*, (2), 446-451.
- Rovai, A. P., Ponton, M. K., & Baker, J. D. (2008). Distance learning in higher education: A programmatic approach to planning, design, instruction, evaluation, and accreditation.
   New York, NY: Teachers College Press.
- Ruh, D., Spicer, P., & Vaughan, K. (2009). Helping veterans with disabilities transition to employment. *Journal of Postsecondary Education and Disability*, 22(1), 67-74.
- Rumann, C. B., & Hamrick, F. A. (2010). Student veterans in transition: Re-enrolling after war zone deployments. *Journal of Higher Education*, 81(4), 431-458.
- Rumann, C. B., Rivera, M., & Hernandez, I. (2011). Student veterans and community colleges. *New Directions for Community Colleges*, (155), 51-58.
- Russell, T. L. (1999). The no significant difference phenomenon: As reported in 355 research reports, summaries and papers. North Carolina : North Carolina State University, 1999.

- Sapp, D. A., & Simon, J. (2005). Comparing grades in online and face-to-face writing courses: Interpersonal accountability and institutional commitment. *Computers and Composition*, 22, 471-489.
- Schmid, C., & Abell, P. (2003). Demographic risk factors, study patterns, and campus involvement as related to student success among Guilford Technical Community College students. *Community College Review*, 31(1), 1-16.
- Seminole State College. (2016). English I. (September 29, 2016). Retrieved from https://www.seminolestate.edu/catalog/courses/course/ENC1101
- Seminole State College. (2016a). Seminole State Online. (September 29, 2016). Retrieved from https://www.seminolestate.edu/elearning/
- Serow, R. C. (2004). Policy as symbol: Title II of the 1944 G.I. Bill. *The Review of Higher Education*, 27(4), 481-499.
- Simonson, M., Smaldino, S. Albright, M, & Zvacek, S. (2000). Teaching and learning at a distance: Foundations of distance education. Upper Saddle River, NJ: Merrill Prentice Hall.
- Smith, R. (2016). Recruiting and serving online students at a traditional university. *College and University*, *91*(3), 67-74.
- Snyder, T. D., Dillow, S. A., & National Center for Education Statistics, (ED). (2012). Digest of Education Statistics, 2011. NCES 2012-001. National Center for Education Statistics. Retrieved from https://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/2011menu\_tables.asp
- Snyder, T. D., Dillow, S. A., & National Center for Education Statistics, (ED). (2013). Digest of Education Statistics, 2012. NCES 2014-015. National Center for Education Statistics. Retrieved from https://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/2012menu\_tables.asp

Snyder, T. D., Dillow, S. A., National Center for Education Statistics, & American Institutes for Research. (2015). Digest of Education Statistics 2013. NCES 2015-011. National Center for Education Statistics. Retrieved from

https://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/2013menu\_tables.asp

- Spady, W. (1970). Dropouts from higher education: An interdisciplinary review and synthesis. *Interchange*, *1*, 64-85.
- Spiro, R., & Hill, R. (2010). Military veterans face challenges in accessing educational benefits at Florida community colleges. *Visions*, 6(1), 14-17.
- Starr-Glass, D. (2015). Rules of engagement: Considering good policy and practice with online military learners. *Online Learning*, 19(1), 1-10.
- Steele, J. L., Salcedo, N. & Coley, J. (2010). Service members in school: Military veterans' experiences using the Post-9/11 GI Bill and pursuing postsecondary education. Rand Corporation. Retrieved from http://www.rand.org/pubs/monographs/MG1083.html
- Stewart, S. S., & Rue, P. (1983). Commuter students: Definition and distribution. In S. S.
  Stewart (Ed.), *Commuter students: Enhancing their educational experiences* (pp. 3-8).
  San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Stover, F. W. (1981). Veterans Educational Assistance Program (GI Bill).
- Sullivan, L. (2001). Four generations of community college leadership. *Community College Journal of Research and Practice*, 25(8), 559-72.
- Tallent-Runnels, M. K., Thomas, J. A., Lan, W. Y., Cooper, S., Ahern, T. C., Shaw, S. M., & Liu,X. (2006). Teaching courses online: A review of the research. *Review of Educational Research*, 76(1), 93-135.

- Teachman, J. (2005). Military service in the Vietnam era and educational attainment. *Sociology of Education*, 78(1), 50-68.
- Teo, C.B., & Gay, R.K.L. (2006). A Knowledge-Driven Model to Personalize e-Learning. ACM Journal of Educational Resources in Computing, 6 (1), 1-15.
- Tinto, V. (1975). Dropout from higher education: A theoretical synthesis of recent research. *Review of Educational Research*, *45*, 89-125.
- Tinto, V. (1993). *Leaving college: Rethinking the causes and cures of student attrition* (2nd ed.). Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press.
- Tinto, V. (2005, January). Taking student success seriously: Rethinking the first year of college.
  In Ninth Annual Intersession Academic Affairs Forum, California State University,
  Fullerton. Retrieved from
  http://www.purdue.edu/foundationsofexcellence/documents/FOE%20Documents/Taking

%20Success%20Seriously.pdf

- Townsend, B., & Bragg, D. (Eds.). (2006). *ASHE reader on community colleges*. Boston, MA: Pearson.
- Townsend, B. K., & Wilson, K. B. (2006). The transfer nission: Tried and true, but troubled? *New Directions for Community Colleges*, (136), 33-41.
- Tracey, M. W., & Richey, R. C. (2005). The evolution of distance education. *Distance Learning*, 2(6), 17-21.
- U.S. Department of Education. (2009). Evaluation of evidence-based practices in online learning: A meta-analysis and review of online learning studies. Retrieved from http://www.ed.gov/rschstat/eval/tech/evidence-based-practices/finalreport.pdf

- U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs. (2004). The Montgomery GI Bill--active duty: Summary of education benefits under the Montgomery GI Bill--active duty educational assistance program, chapter 30 of title 38 U.S. Code. Revised. VA Pamphlet 22902.
- U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs. (2009). Born of controversy: the GI bill of rights. Retrieved from http://www.gibill.va.gov/
- Uzuner, S. (2009). Questions of culture in distance learning: A research review. *International Review of Research in Open and Distance Learning*, *10*(3), 1-19.
- Van Gennep, A. (1960). *The rites of passage*. (M. Vizedon & G. Caffee, Trans.). Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press.
- Verduin, J. R., & Clark, T. A. (1991). Distance education: The foundations of effective practice. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Wattenbarger, J. (2000). Colleges should stick to what they do best. *Community College Week*, *13*(18), 4–5.
- Weber, J., & Lennon, R. (2007). Multi-course comparison of traditional versus web-based course delivery systems. *The Journal of Education Online*, 4, 1-19.
- Westat. (2010). National survey of veterans, active duty service members, demobilized National Guard and Reserve members, family members, and surviving spouses (Final Report, Deliverable 27). Retrieved from

http://www.va.gov/SURVIVORS/docs/NVSSurveyFinalWeightedReport.pdf

- Wheeler, H. A. (2012). Veterans' transitions to community college: A case study. *Community College Journal of Research and Practice*, *36*(10), 775-792.
- Wladis, C., Conway, K. M., & Hachey, A. C. (2015). The online STEM classroom— who succeeds? An exploration of the impact of ethnicity, gender, and non-traditional student

characteristics in the community college context. *Community College Review*, 43(2), 142-164

Wright, J. (2008). Serving those who have served their country. Presidency, 11(2), 14-16.

- Wu, D., Bieber, M., & Hiltz, S. R. (2008). Engaging students with constructivist participatory examinations in asynchronous learning networks. *Journal of Information Systems Education*, 19(3), 321-330.
- Wurster, K. G., Rinaldi, A. P., Woods, T. S., &. Ming Lui, W. (2013). First generation student veterans: Implications of poverty for psychotherapy. *Journal of Clinical Psychology*, 62(2), 127-137. doi:10.1002/jclp.21952
- Yuengling, R., & Kravitz, D. (2011). Post-9/11 GI Bill helps support higher education opportunities of minorities in armed services. *Diverse: Issues in Higher Education*, 28(23), 18.
- Zhao, Y., Lei, J., Yan, B., Lai, C., & Tan, H. S. (2005). What makes the difference? A practical analysis of research on the effectiveness of distance education. *Teachers College Record*, 107(8), 1836-1884.
- Zimmerman, B. J. (2008). Investigating self-regulation and motivation: Historical background, methodological developments, and future prospects. *American Educational Research Journal*, 45(1), 166-183.
- Zinger, L., & Cohen, A. (2010). Veterans returning from war into the classroom: How can colleges be better prepared to meet their needs. *Contemporary Issues in Education Research*, 3(1), 39-52.